# EFFECTS OF CHEMOTHERAPY AND BLOCKING ACTIVIN RECEPTOR SIGNALING ON SKELETAL MUSCLE SIZE, OXIDATIVE CAPACITY AND FUNCTION

Aino Poikonen

Master's thesis in Exercise Physiology Spring 2016 Department of Biology of Physical Activity University of Jyväskylä Supervisors: Juha Hulmi, Tuuli Nissinen, Mika Silvennoinen Seminar supervisor: Heikki Kainulainen

## ABSTRACT

Poikonen, Aino 2016. Effects of chemotherapy and blocking activin receptor signaling on skeletal muscle size, oxidative capacity and function. Department of Biology of Physical Activity, University of Jyväskylä, Master's thesis in Exercise Physiology, 90 pp.

**Introduction.** Doxorubicin (DOX) is widely used as a chemotherapy drug for cancer. However, it is known to affect negatively skeletal muscle mass and function, which can expose to other diseases and decrease survival rate. Presently, there are no accepted drugs for muscle wasting, but myostatin and activin blockers are possible agents. The aim of this study was to investigate the effects of DOX administration alone or combined with blocking of activin receptor signaling on skeletal muscle size, oxidative capacity, mitochondrial function and running performance.

**Methods**. Two identical four-week experiments were conducted in this study. The mice (n = 19 and n = 29 in experiments 1 and 2, respectively) were randomly organized into three groups: 1) controls (Ctrl, n = 6; n = 9), 2) DOX treated group (Dox, n = 6; n = 10) and 3) DOX treated group administered with sACVR2B-Fc (Dox + sACVR2B, n = 7; n = 10). Body composition was determined with DXA imaging and incremental running test was used to examine running capacity. Oxidative capacity was investigated with static biomarkers and mitochondrial function was examined with high resolution respirometry (OROBOROS). Static biomarkers were analyzed with Western immunoblot protein analysis and enzyme assay. PGC-1 $\alpha$  gene expression was examined with RT-qPCR method.

**Results.** Skeletal muscle mass decreased significantly in Dox group (p < 0.01), but increased following sACVR2B-Fc administration together with DOX (p < 0.001). Running distance decreased in Dox group compared to Ctrl group (p < 0.01), but did not alter in Dox + sACVR2B group vs. Dox. DOX did not have effect either on oxidative capacity or mitochondrial function. Some static biomarkers changed following sACVR2B-Fc administration. Of those, citrate synthase activity (Krebs cycle enzyme) and porin/VDAC1 protein content increased significantly (p < 0.01) compared to Dox group. The opposite trend was observed in the protein content of respiratory chain subunit (OXPHOS) complexes I (p < 0.001) and V (p < 0.05). However, neither mitochondrial function, other static biomarkers (cytochrome c and total OXPHOS protein contents) nor PGC-1 $\alpha$  protein content and isoforms gene expression altered significantly.

**Conclusion.** This study was the first to show decreased maximal running capacity after chemotherapy. This occurred, however without skeletal muscle mitochondrial alterations. sACVR2B-Fc may be a promising strategy to treat chemotherapy induced skeletal muscle loss, without further compromises in running capacity or major mitochondrial alterations.

Key words: doxorubicin, function, oxidative capacity, running capacity, skeletal muscle

## ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I could not have done my master's thesis alone, and now it is time to thank them, who have helped me to cross the finish line.

I would like to thank my supervisor Juha Hulmi, for giving me the opportunity to take part in his interesting project and learn. I would also like to thank Tuuli Nissinen and Mika Silvennoinen for their valuable advices during this process. The data was collected at Wihuri Research Institute and University of Helsinki, and I would like to thank also Joni Degerman and Riikka Kivelä for their work. Nada Bechara-Hirvonen from the Eero Mervaala lab is thanked for the oxygraph analysis. The research in thesis was supported by the Academy of Finland (grant No. 275922) and Jenny and Antti Wihuri Foundation.

Next I would like to thank all my study mates for the company in the university library, conversations and lunch breaks. A good laugh always helps! Our journey will continue...

Last but not least, I would like to thank my family, especially my parents Aila and Ossi, for your endless support during my university studies. Finally, my biggest thanks to Jonne, who was the reason to go home from the laboratory or the library and smile.

## ABBREVIATIONS

Acetyl CoA	Acetyl coenzyme A
ACVR2B/2A	Transmembrane activing receptor 2B and 2A
ADP	Adenosine diphosphate
Akt	Protein kinase B
ALK4/5	Type-I receptors: activin receptor-like kinase 4 and 5
AMPK	Adenosine monophosphate-sensitive protein
	kinase
ATP	Adenosine triphosphate
CI-V	Mitochondrial protein complexes (I-V)
cDNA	Complementary DNA
CHF	Congestive heart failure
CS	Citrate synthase
CO <sub>2</sub>	Carbon dioxide
DNA	Deoxyribonucleic acid
DOX	Doxorubicin
Dox	Doxorubicin treated study group
Dox + sACVR2B	Doxorubicin + sActRIIB-Fc treated study group
Ctrl	Control study group
DXA	Dual-energy X-ray absorptiometry
FAD/ FADH <sub>2</sub>	Flavin adenine dinucleotide /reduced flavin adenine dinucleotide
FOXO	Forkhead transcription factor
GA	Gastrocnemius muscle
GDF-8	Growth/differentiation factor-8
GTP	Guanosine triphosphate
$\mathrm{H}^{+}$	Proton
IGF-1	Insulin-like growth factor I
IgG	Immunoglobulin G
mRNA	Messenger RNA
mtDNA	Mitochondrial DNA
NAD <sup>+</sup> /NADH	Oxidized nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide/ reduced
	nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide
OXPHOS	Respiratory chain subunits
p38 MAPK	p38-mitogen -activated protein kinase
p53	Tumor supressor p53
PBS	Phosphate buffered saline
PGC-1	Peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor gamma coactivator-1
RNA	Ribonucleic acid
ROS	Reactive oxygen species

RT-qPCR	Real-time quantitative polymerase chain reaction
sACVR2B-Fc	Soluble ligand binding domain of ActRIIB fused to the FC domain of
	IgG
SUIT	Substrate-uncoupler-inhibitor titration
TA	Tibialis anterior muscle
TGF-β	Transforming growth factor-β
TNF-α	Tumor necrosis factor $\alpha$
UCP	Uncoupling proteins
VDAC	Voltage-dependent anion-selective channel
VO <sub>2</sub> max	Maximal oxygen consumption

## CONTENTS

ABSTRACT	2			
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS				
ABBREVIATIONS				
1 INTRODUCTION				
2 AEROBIC CAPACITY				
2.1 Effects on health	11			
2.2 The role of mitochondria	11			
2.2.1 Citric acid cycle and oxidative phosphorylation	13			
2.2.2 Biomarkers of oxidative capacity at the muscle level	16			
2.2.3 Measurement of mitochondrial function at the muscle level	17			
2.2.4 Regulation of mitochondrial biogenesis and oxidative metabolis	m: PGC-119			
3 CANCER AND ITS TREATMENT				
3.1 Cancer				
3.1.1 Intro				
3.1.2 Cancer treatment: chemotherapy				
3.1.3 Cancer and muscle	24			
3.2 Doxorubicin chemotherapy	25			
3.3 Side-effects of doxorubicin on skeletal muscle and heart	27			
4 MYOSTATIN, ACTIVINS AND THEIR RECEPTORS				
4.1 ACVR2B and its signaling pathway				
4.2 Blocking of ACVR2B signaling				

		4.2.1 Effects on skeletal muscle size	. 32
		4.2.2 Effects on oxidative capacity	. 33
5	RES	SEARCH QUESTIONS AND HYPOTHESIS	. 35
	5.1	Research questions	. 35
	5.2	Hypothesis	. 35
6	ME	THODS	. 37
	6.1	Animals	. 37
	6.2	Ethics statement	. 37
	6.4	Doxorubicin dosage	. 38
	6.5	sACVR2B-Fc production and dosage	. 39
	6.6	Sample processing	. 39
	6.7	Citrate synthase activity	. 40
	6.8	High resolution respirometry	.41
	6.9	Western immunoblot protein analysis	. 43
	6.10	) RT-qPCR	. 46
	6.11	l Dual-energy X-ray absorptiometry	. 48
6.12 Treadmill running test protocol			. 49
	6.13	3 Data processing and statistical analyses	. 49
7	RES	SULTS	. 50
	7.1	Body composition and muscle weight	. 50
7.2 Running performance			. 53
	7.3	Oxidative capacity at the muscle level and mitochondrial function	. 53

7.3.1 Mitochondrial proteins and citrate synthase	53
7.3.2 Mitochondrial function	
7.4 PGC-1α gene expression	
8 DISCUSSION	60
9 CONCLUSION	
10 REFERENCES	73
APPENDIX 1. List of primary and secondary antibodies	
APPENDIX 2. PGC-1α isoforms, primer design and gel electrophoresis	

## **1 INTRODUCTION**

Words cancer and malignancy are used as synonyms for neoplasm. Medical term neoplasm can be defined as a fast growing tissue, which results from uncontrolled cell proliferation. This starts, if normal cell quality and quantity control mechanisms don't work. Structural organization and function of the neoplastic tissue differ significantly from the normal tissue. (Ehrman et al. 2013, 646.) Cancer touches worldwide and it is said to be the leading cause of mortality nowadays (Ehrman et al. 2013, 379). There are four commonly used treatments for cancer; surgery, radiation, chemotherapy and biotherapy or combination of these. Chemotherapy acts against cancer cells by attenuating cell division. (Ehrman et al. 2013, 386.)

Doxorubicin is an antibiotic that belongs to a class of chemotherapy drugs called anthracyclines (Gilliam & St. Clair 2011). Doxorubicin is widely used as a treatment for breast cancer, childhood solid tumors, soft tissue sarcomas and aggressive lymphomas (Minotti et al. 2004). Its anticancer mechanisms include DNA Topoisomerase II inhibition, reactive oxygen species (ROS) generation, p53 activation, caspase cascade activation, doxorubicin binding to DNA and disruption of mitochondrial iron metabolism. (Gilliam & St. Clair 2011; Ichikawa et al. 2014.)

Doxorubicin has severe side effects that include, for example, cardiotoxicity (Swain et al. 2003). In addition, it has an influence on skeletal muscle weakness, fatigue and loss of muscle mass (Braun et al. 2014; Gilliam et al. 2009; Gilliam et al. 2013; Gouspillou et al. 2015; Hydock et al. 2011; Stone et al. 1999).

Cancer and its treatments often decrease muscle mass, thus, means to prevent muscle mass are under investigation. Myostatin and activins, that signal via activin receptor type 2B

(ACVR2B), regulate negatively muscle growth when bound to an activin receptor (Lee et al. 2001; McPherron et al. 1997). Blocking of ACVR2B signaling pathway increases muscle mass (Akpan et al. 2009; Lee et al. 2005; Pistilli et al. 2011.), but it may also negatively regulate oxidative properties in skeletal muscle (Hulmi et al. 2013a; Relizani et al. 2014).

During cancer muscle mass preservation seems to be essential for survival. (Zhou et al. 2010). In addition, aerobic capacity is strongly linked to health and longevity (Koch et al. 2011; Kokkinos et al. 2008; Myers et al. 2002; Wisløff et al. 2005). Based on this knowledge, the aim of this thesis was to study the effects of extensively used chemotherapy agent doxorubicin on skeletal muscle size, oxidative capacity at the muscle level, mitochondrial function and running performance. The second aim was to find out, if blocking of activin receptor signaling could alleviate the expected side effects of doxorubicin, when combining it with sACVR2B-Fc administration.

## **2 AEROBIC CAPACITY**

#### 2.1 Effects on health

Aerobic capacity can be examined by measurement of maximal oxygen consumption (VO<sub>2</sub>max). In addition, incremental running test is a common way to estimate aerobic capacity. Aerobic capacity is the maximal capacity to produce ATP via oxidative pathways at the whole body level. Aerobic capacity is determined by intrinsic (heredity) and environmental factors such as physical activity. (Koch & Britton 2001; Koch et al. 2011; Lessard et al. 2011; Little et al. 2010.) According to many studies, aerobic capacity has an effect on longevity. In other words, low aerobic capacity is associated with high mortality rate. Low aerobic capacity increases the occurrence of metabolic and cardiovascular risk factors. (Koch et al. 2011; Kokkinos et al. 2008; Myers et al. 2002; Wisløff et al. 2005.)

## 2.2 The role of mitochondria

Mitochondria are organelles that are responsible for cellular respiration and regulation of energy metabolism in a cell. Energy is needed for all vital functions in the body. (Reece et al. 2011, 155.) Oxidative capacity can be defined as the ability of skeletal muscle mitochondria to produce energy in a form of adenosine triphosphate (ATP) by using oxygen. ATP is composed of adenosine and three phosphate groups. According to studies, oxidative capacity is determined, in part, by the efficiency and the number of mitochondria in skeletal muscles (Rivas et al 2011). The oxidative capacity at the skeletal muscle level and the aerobic capacity at the whole body level are linked.

Mitochondria are  $1-10 \mu m$  long organelles and there are hundreds to thousands of them in a cell. The cell membranes of mitochondria are formed by phospholipid bilayer; the outer

membrane is smooth and the inner membrane is folded. The inner membrane forms so called crests (Figure 1). The space inside the inner membrane is called mitochondrial matrix where many enzymes, ribosomes and mitochondrial DNA (mtDNA) are located. However, the most essential proteins for oxidative energy production are located in the inner membrane. (Reece et al. 2011, 156.)



FIGURE 1. The structure of the mitochondrion (Guyton & Hall 2011, 16).

Oxidative pathway is the most effective way to produce energy in cells. Generally energy is produced from glucose, fats and to smaller extent from proteins. One glucose molecule can be converted to about 32 ATP molecules. Energy production from fats produces twice as much ATP compared to glucose. Oxidative energy production from glucose takes place in three different steps; glycolysis, citric acid cycle and oxidative phosphorylation. Further, oxidative phosphorylation can be subdivided into electron transfer system and ATP synthesis (chemiosmosis). Oxygen is used only in the last phase. The first phase takes place in the cytosol and the others inside the mitochondrion. (Reece et al. 2011, 210-223.)

During glycolysis glucose molecule is broken down into two pyruvates and are then carried into the mitochondrion. Pyruvates are oxidized to acetyl coenzyme A (acetyl CoA) molecules, which are then moved to citric acid cycle. If fats are used as an energy source, acetyl CoA is produced via beta-oxidation and moved to citric acid cycle. Glycolysis produces two ATP molecules (or three when glycogen is the source of glucose) and, in addition to that due to redox reaction, electron carrier NAD+ (nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide) accepts electrons to form two NADH molecules. Also two NADH molecules form, when pyruvates are converted into acetyl coenzyme A molecules. Beta-oxidation produces NADH and FADH<sub>2</sub>. FADH<sub>2</sub> is a reduced form of an electron carrier flavin adenine dinucleotide (FAD), which is derived from riboflavin. (Reece et al 2011, 213-218, 226.) In the next section a closer look is taken into reactions after glycolysis and beta-oxidation.

#### 2.2.1 Citric acid cycle and oxidative phosphorylation

Citric acid cycle, also called Krebs cycle, consists of eight different reactions (Figure 2). During citric acid cycle ATP is formed from guanosine triphosphate (GTP), which shares structural and functional properties with ATP. Most importantly, citric acid cycle produces more NADH and FADH<sub>2</sub> molecules, which are used for ATP formation later. In addition, carbon dioxide ( $CO_2$ ) is released. (Reece et al. 2011, 216-218.)



FIGURE 2. Citric acid cycle. It consists of eight reactions. CS=citrate synthase, ACON=aconitase ICD=isocitrate dehydrogenase, KGD= $\alpha$ -ketoglutarate dehydrogenase, SCS=succinyl-CoA synthase; SD=succinate dehydrogenase, FUM=fumarase, MD=malate dehydrogenase. (Yarian et al. 2006)

Later, NADH and FADH<sub>2</sub> unload their high-energy electrons into the electron transfer system. Electron transfer system consists of four protein complexes (I-IV) which are accompanied by nonprotein prosthetic groups (Figure 3). These prosthetic groups help with catalytic functions. NADH and FADH<sub>2</sub> donates their electrons first to complexes I and/or II, respectively, and then electrons travel through all complexes. At the same time, protons (H<sup>+</sup>) are pumped from the mitochondrial matrix to the intermembrane space to form proton gradient across the inner mitochondrial membrane. (Reece et al. 2011, 218-223.)



Nature Reviews | Molecular Cell Biology

FIGURE 3. Oxidative phosphorylation. Electrons travels through electron transfer system complexes starting from complex I or II, and at the same time protein complexes pump protons (H<sup>+</sup>) from the mitochondrial matrix to the intermembrane space. Proton gradient is then used in the last step called ATP synthesis (chemiosmosis). (Ow et al. 2008.)

Proton-motive force moves protons down their gradient through enzyme called ATP synthase (complex V) back to mitochondrial matrix and this phosphorylates ADP to ATP (Figure 3.). (Reece et al. 2011, 219-223.) However, some protons are able to "leak" from ATP synthase and decrease the proton-motive force and further ATP synthesis. (Dietrich & Horvath 2010.) When electrons travel down the electron transfer system, electron carriers, which are located in the protein complexes, are reduced and oxidized one after another. Finally in the complex IV, oxygen is reduced and water is formed as a byproduct of oxidative phosphorylation. (Reece et al. 2011, 218-219.)

#### **2.2.2** Biomarkers of oxidative capacity at the muscle level

According to studies, oxidative capacity at the muscle level is determined, in part, by the efficiency and the number of mitochondria in skeletal muscles. There are many ways to study the oxidative capacity. (Larsen et al. 2012; Rivas et al. 2011.) The golden standard method to study mitochondrial content is a transmission electron microscopy imaging.

There are many biomarkers that are related to mitochondrial content and efficiency. A proper way is to study amounts and activities of enzymes, proteins and lipids, which are essential to mitochondria structure and oxidative metabolism (Larsen et al. 2012; Rivas et al. 2011). These are, for instance, citrate synthase and respiratory chain subunits (OXPHOS). In addition, mitochondrial content can be estimated by studying mitochondrial DNA copy number. (Larsen et al, 2012.) In this section a closer look is taken on citrate synthase, cytochrome c, respiratory chain subunits and porin/VDAC1.

Citrate synthase is an enzyme in the citric acid cycle and it converts acetyl CoA to citrate. This reaction takes place at the beginning of the citric acid cycle. (Ow et al. 2008.) Activity of the citrate synthase tells about the efficiency of mitochondria, and the amount of this enzyme is also a good marker of mitochondrial content in situations, when enzyme activity per mitochondria is rather unchanged. Citrate synthase activity and amount can be studied by enzyme assay. (Larsen et al. 2012; Rivas et al. 2011.)

Respiratory chain subunits (OXPHOS) are protein complexes embedded into the inner mitochondrial membrane and have a key role in oxidative phosphorylation. Subunits I-IV are electron transfer system complexes and complex V is ATP synthase. (Larsen et al. 2012; Rivas et al. 2011.) Cytochrome c is an electron carrier of the electron transfer system between complexes III and IV. Its prosthetic group is called heme group and it has an iron atom that accepts and donates electrons. (Reece et al. 2011, 219.)

Porin/VDAC1 is a protein called voltage-dependent anion-selective channel (VDAC1), which can be found from mitochondrial outer membrane and plasma membrane. Porin/VDAC1 is responsible for transporting molecules between the cytosol and mitochondria and it is also associated with apoptosis with many other factors (Lawen et al. 2005.) The protein level of porin/VDAC1 gives information of mitochondrial efficiency. Mitochondrial proteins can be studied by method called Western immunoblot protein analysis, which applies electrophoresis and immunoblotting. (Larsen et al. 2012; Rivas et al. 2011.)

To add, mitochondria have a history as independent cells and, thus, have also their own mitochondrial DNA (mtDNA). (Reece et al. 2011, 155). However, mtDNA is not considered as a good biomarker for mitochondrial content (Larsen et al. 2012). Perhaps due to high polymorphism and high variation in different mitochondrial genes.

#### 2.2.3 Measurement of mitochondrial function at the muscle level

As mentioned previously, oxidative capacity at a cellular level can be studied by measuring mitochondrial enzyme activities and protein levels. This is called a static way to study oxidative capacity (Presta & Gnaiger 2012). However, these biomarkers don't always indicate the real and complex mitochondrial functions. (Larsen et al. 2012; Jacobs et al. 2013.) There may sometimes be changes in mitochondrial function without changes in mitochondrial enzymes or proteins (Jacobs et al. 2013; Viganó et al. 2008).

There is a method to study mitochondrial function accurately and real-time at the muscle level and this method is called high resolution respirometry (Larsen et al 2012). There are some instruments designed to perform these mitochondrial respiratory protocols. The most commonly used are OROBOROS Oxygraph-2k and Seahorse XF EFA. In this literature review the OROBOROS Oxygraph-2k is considered, as it was used as a research method in this thesis.

Respirometry is a dynamic measurement of mitochondrial function and respiration capacity. The measurement is conducted by adding electron transfer chain substrates, inhibitors and uncouplers in a sequence into a sample chamber, while observing dissolved oxygen concentration and oxygen flux in experimental solution with an oxygen sensor. This method is called SUIT (substrate-uncoupler-inhibitor titration), and it is conducted with intact mitochondria. (Gnaiger 2014; Pesta & Gnaiger 2012.)

Coupling and uncoupling are important concepts for oxidative phosphorylation. In oxidative phosphorylation the conversion of ADP to ATP is coupled to generation and use of proton gradient across inner mitochondrial membrane. This proton gradient can be disturbed by physiological dyscoupling, patholocigal dyscoupling or experimental noncoupling. These affect energy metabolism by decreasing the rate of ATP generation. Physiological uncoupling or dyscoupling is linked to proton leak across the inner mitochondrial membrane, proton slip from improperly working proton pumps and molecular uncouplers called uncoupling proteins (UCP) that transport protons across the inner mitochondrial membrane. Decreased functions of mitochondria, due to pathological conditions, can lead to pathological dyscoupling. Noncoupled state is induced with uncouplers during experimental conditions. This noncoupled state reveals the respiration capacity of the electron transfer system by bypassing the ATP-synthase with added uncouplers. (Gnaiger 2014.)

High resolution respirometry protocol consists of different states and oxygen use is measured real-time during them. ROUTINE-state is a coupled physiological respiratory state with non-saturating ADP levels. Although this state is rather close to basal metabolic state, it cannot be considered as a way to measure basal metabolic rate due to potential influence of cell growth on respiration. LEAK-state measures respiration due to intrinsic uncoupling or dyscoupling. LEAK-state is generated in the presence of fuel substrates from e.g. citric acid cycle, but in the absence of added ADP and with inhibition of ATP synthase (for instance with oligomycin).

OXPHOS-state measures the respiratory capacity of mitochondria in the ADP-activated state and in the presence of inorganic phosphates. This coupled OXPHOS-state reflects the function of the electron transfer system combined to ATP synthase with certain added substrates. This way, function of specific complexes, e.g. type I can be investigated. ETS-state is a noncoupled state, which reflects the maximal respiration capacity of the electron transfer system. To achieve this, ATP synthase is bypassed by uncouplers. During ETS-state the proton gradient across the inner mitochondrial membrane is partly collapsed, but oxygen use is very high. ROX-state measures residual oxygen consumption, when ETS is blocked (rotenone), and indicates oxygen consuming side reactions (enzymes and auto-oxidative reactions). Results from ROUTINE-, LEAK-, OXPHOS- and ETS-state are corrected afterwards with ROX-values. (Gnaiger 2014; Pesta & Gnaiger 2012.) After the protocol, the function and respiration of different complexes of mitochondria and maximal respiratory capacity of mitochondria can be studied.

#### 2.2.4 Regulation of mitochondrial biogenesis and oxidative metabolism: PGC-1

Genetic code includes information needed for the control of functional and structural properties of all living organisms. Gene expression starts from DNA (deoxyribonucleic acid) transcription to messenger RNA (mRNA) and continues with mRNA translation to protein. Proteins are the main links between genotype and phenotype. The site, where transcription starts, is called promoter. Genes consist of coding parts (exons) and non-coding parts (introns). After transcription, non-coding parts are removed in a process called RNA splicing. Alternative splicing produces variable proteins by modifying exon

composition in mRNA. This means that one gene can produce several kinds of proteins. (Reece et al. 2011, 371-382.)

Peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor gamma coactivator-1 (PGC-1) family has a key role in regulating cellular oxidative metabolism. For instance, PGC-1 family regulates mitochondrial respiratory capacity and biogenesis. (Chinsomboom et al. 2009; Lin et al. 2002b; Miura et al. 2008; Ruas et al. 2012; Zhang et al. 2009.) Mitochondrial biogenesis increases the number of mitochondria in cells, and PGC-1 family members increase the amounts of mitochondrial protein and replication of mtDNA for fission. (Garnier et al. 2005; Wu et al. 1999.) PGC-1 family act by binding to transcription factors and coactivator complexes (for example nuclear respiratory factors), thus, PGC-1 does not bind to DNA itself. (Chinsomboom et al. 2009; Lin et al. 2002b; Miura et al. 2008; Ruas et al. 2012; Wu et al. 1999; Zhang et al. 2009.)

PGC-1 $\alpha$  was the first member of PGC-1 family, and back then it was found to regulate genes associated to thermogenesis (Puigserver et al. 1998). In addition, there are two family members called PGC-1 $\beta$  and PRC (PGC-1 -related coactivator) (Andersson et al. 2001; Lin et al. 2002a). All these three family members regulate cellular energy metabolism and there seems to some kind of co-operation between them. It has been reported that, when PGC-1 $\alpha$  levels are reduced, PGC-1 $\beta$  is increased as compensatory effect. (Sczelecki et al. 2014.)

PGC-1 $\alpha$  has isoforms, which have some different functions. Currently known PGC-1 $\alpha$  isoforms are; PGC-1 $\alpha$ -a, -b and -c, NT-PGC-1 $\alpha$ -a, -b and -c and PGC-1 $\alpha$ 1, 2, 3 and 4. Isoforms PGC-1 $\alpha$ -a and PGC-1 $\alpha$ 1 are structurally the same isoform as well as PGC-1 $\alpha$ 4 and NT-PGC-1 $\alpha$ -b. These isoforms differ from exon composition and/or alternative promoter use (Figure 4). (Chang et al. 2012; Correia et al. 2015; Martínez-Redondo et al. 2015; Miura et al. 2008; Ruas et al. 2012; Wen et al. 2014; Zhang et al. 2009.) Isoforms consisting of different compositions of exons are called splice variants. Alternative splicing and

alternative promoter use are ways to regulate gene expression and produce variable proteins. (Chinsomboon et al. 2009; Nader et al. 2014; Ruas et al. 2012; Vandenbroucke et al. 2001.) NT stands for truncated isoforms, in other words these isoforms produce shorter proteins. (Zhang et al. 2009.) Some of these PGC-1 $\alpha$  isoforms are very similar to each other when considering their structure and functions.



FIGURE 4. Formation of PGC-1 $\alpha$  isoforms by alternative splicing (different compositions of exons) and alternative promoter use (proximal and distal/alternative promoter). (Correia et al. 2015.) PGC-1 $\alpha$ 1 is also called PGC-1 $\alpha$ -a and in addition PGC-1 $\alpha$ 4 is also called NT-PGC-1 $\alpha$ -b.

Exercise stimulates calcium, p38 MAPK and AMPK signaling and in addition decreases promoter methylation. These response to increase PGC-1 $\alpha$  gene expression by activating different transcription factors (Akimoto et al. 2005; Barrés et al. 2012; Handschin et al. 2003; Jager et al. 2007; Wu et al. 2002). PGC-1 $\alpha$  proximal promoter is activated during endurance exercise resulting in PGC-1 $\alpha$ 1 expression (Ruas et al. 2012; Silvennoinen et al. 2015). On the other hand, resistance training activates distal promoter leading to splice variant PGC-1 $\alpha$ 4 expression (Chinsomboon et al. 2009; Nader et al. 2014, Ruas et al. 2012). However, this issue is still contradictory, because some studies report, that both promoters are activated after these two forms of exercise (Lundberg et al. 2014; Ydfors et al. 2013).

An interesting point is that neither PGC-1 $\alpha$  nor PGC-1 $\beta$  has shown any increasing effects on muscle mass or strength (Summermatter et al. 2012). Other hand, PGC1- $\alpha$ 4 may play a key role in inducing hypertrophy rather than regulate mitochondrial biogenesis (Figure 5). (Brault et al. 2010; Choi et al. 2008; Ruas et al. 2012; White et al. 2014.)



FIGURE 5. Putative functions of PGC-1 $\alpha$  isoforms. Isoforms have some overlapping functions and different exercise forms activate different isoforms. (Martínez-Redondo et al. 2015.)

## **3 CANCER AND ITS TREATMENT**

#### 3.1 Cancer

#### **3.1.1 Intro**

Cancer can originate from different organs. The uncontrolled cell growth begins from stem cells of a particular tissue that have been encountered by some carcinogenic-causing event, which leads to damaged or mutated DNA. Carcinogenic events are associated with environment, heredity, hormones and immune system. For example, tobacco, radiations and pollutants can be pointed out as environmental carcinogens. In addition, uncontrolled cell growth does not start without mutations in genes involved to regulate cell growth and apoptosis. These genes are called proto-oncogenes and tumor suppressor genes. Proto-oncogenes regulate normal cell growth and development, thus, mutation concerning these genes can be a risk for cancer. Tumor suppressor genes can expose to cancer. (Ehrman et al. 2013, 379-382.) In other words, without these genes cell quality and quantity control does not occur.

#### **3.1.2 Cancer treatment: chemotherapy**

There are four commonly used treatments for cancer; surgery, radiation, chemotherapy and biotherapy. The best treatment or combinations of treatments are selected individually for patients. In surgery, the whole tumor or part of its mass is removed. Radiation allocated to tumor cells can inhibit tumor growth by damaging DNA. Biotherapy increases immune response of the body against the cancer cell specific antigens. (Ehrman et al. 2013, 386.)

This literature review concentrates on chemotherapy as a cancer treatment, because it was involved in this study. During chemotherapy, cancer cell replication is attenuated by chemicals. This treatment is most valid for tumors that are growing fast, however, cancer cells may sometimes become resistant to these drugs. In this case, combination chemotherapy can be considered. (Ehrman et al. 2013, 386.)

Although treatments are effective against cancer nowadays, they have some severe sideeffects including fatigue, nausea, anxiety, muscle weakness, loss of muscle mass and stress. (Ehrman et al. 2013, 390-392.) A chemotherapy drug doxorubicin and its side-effects are reviewed more closely in this thesis.

#### **3.1.3 Cancer and muscle**

Approximately 50-80 % of cancer patients suffer from a syndrome called cancer cachexia. This syndrome is known to reduce quality of life and increase the mortality rate of the cancer patients. (Argilés et al. 2014.) During cancer cachexia weight decreases progressively. Skeletal muscle mass is decreased following alterations in e.g. myofibrillar protein metabolism. (Cosper et al. 2012.) Decreased muscle protein synthesis, increased protein breakdown, increased apoptosis and decreased ability to regeneration have been reported as mechanisms for muscle loss in cancer cachexia (Argilés et al. 2014). This may result in muscle weakness, fatigue and decreased skeletal muscle function (Cosper et al. 2012; Gorselink et al. 2006). According to studies, low muscle mass is also negatively related to chemotherapy toxicity and time to tumor progression (Prado et al. 2009). Most likely cancer cachexia is related to disease itself as well as to cancer treatments (Gorselink et al. 2006; Le Bricon et al. 1995).

Cancer cachexia is an energy-wasting syndrome that involves impaired mitochondrial functions. During cancer cachexia, ATP synthesis seems to decrease in mitochondria

(Constantinou et al. 2011). Mitochondrial dysfunction may result from decreased oxidative capacity (altered protein synthesis, changes in membrane fluidity and oxidatively modified mitochondrial proteins). (Antunes et al. 2014; Fermoselle et al. 2013; Padrão et al. 2013; Shum et al. 2012). In addition, activation of uncoupling proteins decreases ATP production (Busquets et al. 2005; Collins et al. 2002; Sanders et al. 2004). Uncoupling proteins increase proton leak from intermembrane space to mitochondrial matrix at the same time decreasing proton gradient across mitochondrial inner membrane (Dietrich & Horvath 2010). During cancer cachexia, PGC-1 $\alpha$  activation and production may be increased and enhance mitochondrial uncoupling and energy expenditure (Fuster et al. 2007; Miura et al. 2006).

## 3.2 Doxorubicin chemotherapy



FIGURE 6. The chemical structure of doxorubicin ( $C_{27}H_{29}NO_{11}$ ) is a tetracyclic ring, which contains quinone-hydroquinone groups, a methoxy substituent, a side chain containing a carbonyl, a primary alcohol and sugar called daunosamine (Kamba et al. 2013; Minotti et al. 2004).

Doxorubicin (Figure 6) is an antibiotic that belongs to a class of chemotherapy drugs called anthracyclines. It acts against cancer by preventing tumor cell growth, cell division and metastasis. More specific mechanisms seem to involve DNA Topoisomerase II inhibition, reactive oxygen species (ROS) generation, p53 activation, caspase cascade activation, doxorubicin binding to DNA and disruption of mitochondrial iron metabolism. (Gilliam & St. Clair 2011; Ichikawa et al. 2014.) Doxorubicin can induce apoptosis, in other words programmed cell death, via these mechanisms, (Arola et al. 2000; Ichikawa et al. 2014; Yoshida et al. 2009).

Topoisomerase II controls nuclear processes such as DNA replication (Yang et al. 2014). According to studies doxorubicin activates apoptosis-inducers, such as caspase-3, at least in cardiomyocytes (Ueno et al. 2006). Doxorubicin can activate tumor suppressor protein p53, which can lead to caspase cascade initiation (Nithipongvanitch et al. 2007). Doxorubicin tends to bind easily to nuclear as well as mitochondrial DNA and this alters DNA structure and complicates replication (Agudelo et al. 2014; Ashley & Poulton 2009). Doxorubicin also increases iron accumulation in mitochondria and cellular ROS generation (Ichikawa et al. 2014). One mechanism in ROS generation is that doxorubicin can be converted into a semiquinone free radical by redox cycling. If this molecule further donates its unpaired electron to oxygen, it turns into reactive oxygen species (ROS). (Minotti et al. 2004.) Free radicals are characterized by unpaired electrons, which make them very reactive with other molecules. Large amounts of reactive oxygen species (oxidative stress) can damage cellular structures and lead to apoptosis. However, reactive oxygen species signal some basic cell functions and are also formed in electron transfer system. (Murphy 2009.) Most of these studies above, considering doxorubicin antitumor mechanisms, have been conducted with cardiomyocytes.

Doxorubicin is used widely as a treatment for breast cancer, childhood solid tumors, soft tissue sarcomas and aggressive lymphomas (Minotti et al 2004). Doxorubicin is an effective drug for cancer, but it has also some severe side-effects that take place at surrounding healthy tissues like skeletal muscles. In the next section side effects of doxorubicin on muscle and heart are considered.

#### 3.3 Side-effects of doxorubicin on skeletal muscle and heart

Doxorubicin is very effective antitumour agent, but it has severe side-effects that include for example cardiotoxicity (Swain et al. 2003). In addition, it has an influence on skeletal muscle weakness and fatigue. (Braun et al. 2014; Gilliam et al. 2009; Gilliam et al. 2013; Hydock et al. 2011; Stone et al. 1999). It seems that doxorubicin side-effects are dose-dependent (Swain et al. 2003).

Doxorubicin is known to induce cardiotoxicity and further congestive heart failure (CHF) (Swain et al. 2003). Doxorubicin seems to decrease cardiac mass and reduced cardiac functions due to increased cardiomyocyte apoptosis (Zhu et al. 2009). Doxorubicin also causes loss of body weight, skeletal muscle mass and decreases force production (Falkenberg et al. 2002; Gilliam et al. 2009; Gouspillou et al. 2015). Doxorubicin treatment seems to decrease cross-sectional area of skeletal muscles and attenuate muscle contractile functions by lowering absolute and specific force. In addition, according to studies, test animals injected with doxorubicin are fatigued more easily compared to control animals. (Gilliam et al. 2009.) Also respiratory muscle dysfunction has been observed after doxorubicin treatment (Gilliam et al. 2011).

Doxorubicin decreases physical activity and voluntary wheel running (Gilliam et al. 2013; Zombeck et al. 2013). This may also indicate impaired aerobic capacity. There is a lack of information about effects of doxorubicin on aerobic capacity. Doxorubicin may also have a negative effect on mitochondrial function in skeletal muscle cells (Gilliam et al. 2013; Gouspillou et al. 2015). Gouspillou et al. (2015) reported decline in functions of respiratory complexes and maximal respiratory capacity after chemotherapy treatment. The maximal respiratory capacity was 36 % lower compared to control group. Same kind of results has been reported by Gilliam et al. (2013). In addition, according to Gilliam et al. (2013) doxorubicin increased ROS formation. 2 hours following the injection ROS level was about 52 % higher than normally, but finally after 72 h it declined back in the baseline level. (Gilliam et al. 2013.)

Thus, a potential cause for skeletal muscle weakness and fatigue is the formation of reactive oxygen species after doxorubicin treatment (Gilliam et al. 2011; Gilliam et al. 2013; Min et al. 2015; Smuder et al. 2011). ROS production is also one possible antitumor mechanism of doxorubicin as previously was already reported. Mitochondria are the most common source of reactive oxygen species in skeletal muscle during doxorubicin treatment (Gilliam et al. 2012; Gilliam et al. 2013; Min et al. 2015). According to Gilliam et al. (2013), ROS can be formed by two common ways; doxorubicin reduction by mitochondrial complex I and inactivation of electron transport system. These two mechanisms have been observed in cardiomyocytes (Davies & Doroshow 1986; Xiong et al. 2006).

Doxorubicin treatment may not have an effect on mitochondrial content in skeletal muscle (Gilliam et al. 2013). This has also been observed by Gouspillou et al. (2015), reporting that either OXPHOS protein content, PGC-1 $\alpha$  gene expression or mtDNA copy number were not affected by doxorubicin. However, decrease in citrate synthase activity was observed after doxorubicin treatment. (Gouspillou et al. 2015.)

## **4** MYOSTATIN, ACTIVINS AND THEIR RECEPTORS

There are no accepted drugs for muscle wasting, but myostatin and activin blockers are recent possible agents.

## **4.1 ACVR2B and its signaling pathway**

Myostatin, also known as growth/differentiation factor-8 (GDF-8), is a member of the transforming growth factor- $\beta$  (TGF- $\beta$ ) family and it functions by binding to a transmembrane activing receptor 2B (ACVR2B) on a muscle cell surface. When bound to the activin receptor 2B, myostatin can regulate negatively muscle growth. (Lee et al. 2001; McPherron et al. 1997.)

Myostatin has effects on developing and adult muscles. Myostatin regulates negatively myogenesis during development by inhibiting myoblast growth and impairing differentiation. As for, when considering adults, myostatin can impair the ability to regenerate muscle and activate satellite cells. In addition, it negatively affects protein metabolism. (Langley et al. 2002; McFarlane et al. 2011; McCroskery et al. 2003.) If the signaling of myostatin is disturbed, muscle mass could overgrow and become two to three times larger than normally. This could be used as a possible clinical treatment for patients suffering muscular dystrophies and muscle wasting syndromes, for example cancer cachexia. (Lee et al. 2001; McPherron et al. 1997.) During cancer cachexia myostatin levels are known to increase (Costelli et al. 2008).

Myostatin binds to transmembrane serine-threonine receptor kinase complexes (Figure 7). These heterodimer complexes consist of two type-2 receptors (ACVR2A or ACVR2B) and two type-1 receptors (activin receptor-like kinase 4 or 5/ALK4 and ALK5). (Han et al.

2013.) Activin receptor 2B are in the majority in muscle cells compared to ACVR2A and it has a strong affinity for myostatin (Lee et al. 2001).

The signaling pathway begins from activin receptor 2B, when myostatin binds to it. This activates then receptor type 1. Followed by this, Smad2 and Smad3 are phosphorylated and Smad4 is recruited to the complex. This complex enters into nucleus and regulates gene expression leading to muscle wasting. (Han et al. 2013; Lee et al. 2001; Sartori et al. 2009.) This signaling pathway can also inhibit Akt activity, which reduces FOXO phosphorylation and increases protein breakdown (Han et al. 2013; Zhou et al. 2010).

In addition, some other ligands bind also to activin receptors (Lee et al. 2005; Souza et al. 2008). Activins are part of the activins-inhibins subfamily of TGF- $\beta$  family. Activins bind to same receptor than myostatin and activates same signaling cascade resulting to muscle wasting. (Chen et al. 2014; Han et al. 2013.)

Circulating protein, follistatin, is known to be able to bind with myostatin and activin and inhibit their actions, in other words regulation of muscle growth (Sidis et al. 2006). In addition, there are other ways to inhibit myostatin action and these will be discussed in the next session.



FIGURE 7. Myostatin and activin signaling pathway leading to muscle wasting and cachexia at least in part through increased proteolysis. (Han et al. 2013.)

## 4.2 Blocking of ACVR2B signaling

The effects of ACVR2B signaling blocking have been studied mainly with myostatin knockout mice and with sACVR2B-Fc injections in Duchenne muscular dystrophy or wild-type mice. In myostatin knockout mice results can be affected by developmental change of muscle metabolic characteristics to the more glycolytic phenotype. In wild-type and Duchenne muscular dystrophy mice the phenomenon can be studied without fiber-type changes (Cadena et al. 2010.) In this literature review the main focus is on blocking of ACVR2B signaling with sACVR2B-Fc.

Myostatin can be blocked via a soluble ligand binding domain of ACVR2B fused to the Fc domain of IgG (sACVR2B-Fc). Injections with sACVR2B-Fc increase muscle mass and force production. (Akpan et al. 2009; Lee et al. 2005; Pistilli et al. 2011.) However, myostatin also seems to enhance oxidative properties in skeletal muscle and regulate muscle energy metabolism (Relizani et al. 2014). According to some studies, blocking of ACVR2B signaling may disadvantage oxidative capacity and force production in healthy or dystrophic mice (Amthorn et al. 2007; Hulmi et al. 2013a; Rahimov et al. 2011; Relizani et al. 2014).

#### 4.2.1 Effects on skeletal muscle size

According to several studies, injections with sACVR2B-Fc increase muscle mass and also absolute muscle strength in some studies. (Akpan et al. 2009; Hulmi et al. 2013a; Lee et al. 2005; Pistilli et al. 2011.) Skeletal muscle mass seems to increase both via muscle cell hyperplasia and hypertrophy (in adults) following blocking of activin receptor signaling (McPherron et al. 1997).

sACVR2B-Fc treatment can increase muscle mass up to 60 % in wild type mice (Lee et al. 2005). Amthorn et al. (2007) has reported that the weight of extensor digitorum longus

muscle was increased by 66 % in myostatin knock-out mice and the muscle cross-sectional area was increased by 53% compared to wild-type mice. According to Cadena et al. (2010) sACVR2B-Fc treatment does not alter either muscle fiber type or number, thus, body weight and muscle mass increases due to fiber hypertrophy in wild-type mice. The study of Lee et al. (2005) confirms the issue. They reported that mean fiber diameter of wild-type mice increased 20 % compared to control group after sACVR2B-Fc treatment. (Lee et al. 2005.) Duration of the sACVR2B-Fc treatment has also effects on muscle mass. Acute sACVR2B-Fc treatment (one dose) may not have substantial effect on muscle weight, however, chronic treatment (for example, four doses in two weeks) increases muscle weight. (Rahimov et al. 2011.) During cancer cachexia muscle mass preservation is essential for survival. ACVR2B antagonism may prevent muscle loss also in cancer patients. (Zhou et al. 2010.)

#### **4.2.2 Effects on oxidative capacity**

Hulmi et al. (2013) reported that daily voluntary running activity decreased after sACVR2B-Fc treatment in Duchenne muscular dystrophy mice. Daily running distance was about 50 % less compared to mice without injections during the time muscles were growing. (Hulmi et al. 2013a.) Decreased running performance may also indicate, in some part, about decreased aerobic capacity. Increased fatigability has been demonstrated also with wild-type mice treated with sACVR2B-Fc by Relizani et al. (2014). Fatigability and elevated serum lactate levels were, however, more severe in Duchenne dystrophy mice in this study (Relizani et al. 2014.) Mice suffering from muscular dystrophy are known to have already compromised oxidative properties without blocking of ACVR2B signaling. Probably this may be one reason why they respond more severely to blocking of ACVR2B signaling (Percival et al. 2013).

There are some marks of changes in muscle oxidative metabolism after blocking of ACVR2B signaling. According to Relizani et al. (2014) expression of PGC-1 $\alpha$  was downregulated both in wild-type mice and Duchenne muscular dystrophy mice after sACVR2B-Fc treatment, however, the protein level was more severely reduced in dystrophy mice compared to wild-type mice. In addition Hulmi et al. (2013) reported in their study that markers of oxidative capacity (PGC-1 $\alpha$  and cytochrome c protein content, mtDNA content and citrate synthase activity) as well as capillary density decreased after treatment in healthy wild type mice. (Hulmi et al. 2013a; Hulmi et al. 2013b.) During sACVR2B-Fc treatment also gene sets involved in oxidative phosphorylation and electron transfer system have been reported to be downregulated in Duchenne muscular dystrophy mice (Kainulainen et al. 2015). The same result was noticed by Rahimov et al. (2011). sACVR2B-Fc treatment downregulated expression of genes related to oxidative metabolism and mitochondrial function in sACVR2B-Fc treated mice. 134 genes were regulated differently in chronic treated mice compared to control mice. When considering acute treatment, the number was 38 genes. (Rahimov et al. 2011.) To conclude, the longer treatment period seems to affects more severely oxidative properties. They also noticed 1.7 fold downregulation in PGC-1 $\alpha$  gene expression, however, the difference was not significant (Rahimov et al. 2011). Conversely, according to LeBrasseur et al. (2009) myostatin inhibition may activate PGC-1α gene expression.

## **5** RESEARCH QUESTIONS AND HYPOTHESIS

#### **5.1 Research questions**

1. What kind of effects does extensively used chemotherapy agent doxorubicin have on skeletal muscle size, oxidative capacity at the muscle level, mitochondrial function and running performance?

2. What kind of effects does blocking of ACVR2B signaling have on skeletal muscle size, oxidative capacity at the muscle level, mitochondrial function and running performance in doxorubicin treated mice?

#### 5.2 Hypothesis

1. Doxorubicin decreases skeletal muscle size, oxidative capacity at the muscle level, mitochondrial function and running performance.

Arguments: According to previous studies, doxorubicin treatment causes loss of skeletal muscle mass (Gilliam et al. 2009; Gouspillou et al. 2015). Doxorubicin treatment increases fatigability, which may also indicate impaired running performance in incremental running test (Gilliam et al. 2009; Gilliam et al. 2013, Zombeck et al. 2013). The result may also predict aerobic capacity at some level. To add, doxorubicin has negative effects on some oxidative capacity biomarkers (citrate synthase) and mitochondrial function (Gilliam et al. 2013; Gouspillou et al. 2015.). On the other hand, mitochondrial content seems to be unaltered, because alterations in mitochondrial protein and mtDNA contents, as well as, PGC-1 $\alpha$  gene expression level have not been observed following doxorubicin administration.

2. Doxorubicin combined with blocking of ACVR2B signaling increases skeletal muscle size but decreases oxidative capacity at the muscle level, mitochondrial function and running performance.

Arguments: According to previous studies, blocking of ACVR2B signaling increases muscle mass up to 60 % (Lee et al. 2005). Muscle mass seems to increase due to fiber hypertrophy (Amthorn et al. 2007; Lee et al. 2005). Doxorubicin treatment has a negative effect on mitochondrial functions by itself (Gilliam et al. 2009; Gilliam et al 2 013; Gouspillou et al. 2015). In addition, according to previous studies physical activity decreases and oxidative capacity biomarkers are downregulated after sACVR2B-Fc injections in healthy and dystrophic mice. These biomarkers include cytochrome c protein content, mtDNA content and citrate synthase activity, as well as, PGC-1 $\alpha$  gene expression and protein content. (Hulmi et al. 2013a; Hulmi et al. 2013b Relizani et al. 2015.) In addition, downregulation of genes involved in oxidative metabolism and mitochondrial function are associated with sACVR2B-Fc injections (Kainulainen et al. 2015; Rahimov et al. 2011). However, there is currently no information available about combination effects of doxorubicin and sACVR2B-Fc treatment and mitochondrial function measured by high resolution respirometry.
## **6 METHODS**

## **6.1 Animals**

C57BL/6 male mice (Envigo), aged 9–10 weeks, were used in this study. During the study mice were housed in standard conditions (temperature 22°C, light from 8:00 AM to 8:00 PM) in individually ventilated cages in groups of two to three mice. Mice had free access to tap water and food pellets throughout the experiments.

## **6.2 Ethics statement**

The treatment of the animals was in strict accordance with the European Convention for the Protection of Vertebrate Animals Used for Experimental and Other Scientific Purposes. The protocol was approved by the National Animal Experiment Board.

## 6.3 Experimental design

The aim of this study was to investigate the effects of doxorubicin administration alone or combined with sACVR2B-Fc treatment on muscle size, aerobic capacity and oxidative capacity at the muscle level. Data collection was conducted in Wihuri Research Institute and University of Helsinki.

Two experiments were conducted in this study and both of them lasted 4 weeks. Experiments 1 and 2 had identical protocols and experiment 2 was organized to confirm the results and to conduct more profound analyses on the changes in body composition and oxidative metabolism.

The mice (n = 19 and n = 29 in experiments 1 and 2, respectively) were randomly organized into three groups: 1) PBS placebo treated controls (Ctrl, n = 6; n = 9), 2) doxorubicin treated group (Dox, n = 6; n = 10) and 3) doxorubicin treated group administered with sACVR2B-Fc (Dox + sACVR2B, n = 7; n = 10).

The mice were weighed every other day and the feed consumption was monitored once during doxorubicin treatment and once at the end of the treatment in experiment 2. The body composition was determined with DXA imagining in the beginning and at the end of the experiment 2. Treadmill running test was performed on average two days before sacrifice. Three mice were euthanized prematurely during the experiments because the humane end-point criteria were fulfilled. The final group sizes are reported above.

The mice were euthanized under inhalation anesthesia (isoflurane, Vetflurane) by heart puncture followed by cervical dislocation four weeks after the first doxorubicin injection. Tissue samples were collected upon euthanization. Tibialis anterior (TA), gastrocnemius (GA) and soleus muscles were immediately excised and weighed. A thin cross-sectional sample (5–10 mg) from the middle of the left TA muscle was collected for the OROBOROS analysis. The rest of the muscle was snap-frozen in liquid nitrogen. The final muscle weights were averaged from the left and right leg muscles. In addition the length of the tibia (mm) was measured in order to normalize skeletal muscle weights.

### 6.4 Doxorubicin dosage

Doxorubicin (DOX) hydrochloride (Sigma Aldrich®) was used in this study. Before injections doxorubicin (10mg) was diluted into 2.5 milliliters of phosphate buffered saline (PBS) and to assure the sufficient amount of DOX for each animal the dose (mg/kg) was multiplied by the weight of the individual (kg). Further, the required DOX quantity (mg)

was divided by the concentration of our standard solution (4mg/ml) in order to determine the volume of needed DOX standard solution for injections.

Group number 2 was injected four times intraperitoneally with clinical dosage of doxorubicin (6 mg/kg in PBS) every third day during the first two weeks of the experiment. The last injection was timed 19 days before the euthanization. The cumulative dosage was 24 mg/kg. Control animals were injected with identical volumes of PBS in exactly the same time-points as doxorubicin injections.

### 6.5 sACVR2B-Fc production and dosage

The protocol for sACVR2B-Fc production was previously described by Hulmi et al (2013b). In this study the same protocol for production and purification of the recombinant fusion protein was utilized. The ectodomain (ecd) of human sACVR2B and a human IgG Fc domain were first amplified by polymerase chain reaction with the help of plasmids. Afterwards they were fused together and the fusion protein was expressed in Chinese hamster ovary (CHO) cells grown in a suspension culture.

Group number 3 was treated with doxorubicin as well as administered intraperitoneally with sACVR2B-Fc (5 mg/kg in PBS) twice a week during the first two weeks of the experiment and once a week after that. sACVR2B-Fc administration was started prior to doxorubicin administration and the last dose was injected seven days before the euthanization.

## 6.6 Sample processing

*RNA extraction*. Total RNA was extracted from the proximal part of the left TA muscle by using TRIsure reagent (Bioline). The purification was conducted with NucleoSpin® RNA II

columns by following the manufacturer's instructions. Further, the concentration and the purity of RNA were determined spectrophotometrically by measuring the absorbance of the samples at wavelengths of 260 and 280 nm.

*cDNA production.* RNA was converted to single stranded cDNA. Reverse transcription was conducted with iScript<sup>TM</sup> Advanced cDNA Synthesis Kit for RT-qPCR (Bio-Rad Laboratories) by following manufacturer's protocol. cDNA was further used for gene expression analysis.

*Protein extraction and content.* Part of the left TA muscle was homogenized in 15-fold volume of ice cold HEPES homogenization buffer (20mM HEPES pH 7.4/5, 1mM EDTA, 5mM EGTA pH 7.4, 10mM MgCl2, 2mM DTT, 1% NP-40, 3% protease and phosphatase inhibitor cocktail (Pierce Protein Biology Products, Thermo Scientific), 100mM β-glycerophosphate) using PowerLyzer® 24 Bench Top Bead-Based Homogenizer (MO BIO) (3500 rpm, 2 x 15s, 10s interval) with compatible ceramic bead tubes (MO BIO). After the homogenization the samples were rocked/rotated for 30 at 4 °C. For the signaling analyses the homogenates were centrifuged at 10,000g for 10 minutes at 4 °C. The supernatants were collected and stored at -80 °C for further analysis. The analysis for total protein content was conducted by using the bicinchoninic acid (BCA) protein assay (Pierce Protein Biology Products, Thermo Scientific) with an automated KoneLab device (Thermo Scientific, Vantaa, Finland).

#### **6.7** Citrate synthase activity

The activity of citrate synthase (CS) was measured by using tibialis anterior muscle homogenate and an automated KoneLab device (Thermo Scientific, Vantaa, Finland). A special kit (Sigma-Aldrich, CS0720) was used for this analysis.

## 6.8 High resolution respirometry

In experiment 2, mitochondrial function of the left TA muscle was analyzed real-time with OROBOROS Oxygraph-2k, Innsbruck, Austria (Figure 8). After dissection, the samples were temporarily stored in Biops buffer. Before the analysis, the samples were homogenized with a shredder. The analysis of each sample was initiated within 30 minutes of dissection. Carbohydrate SUIT protocol was conducted with only minor changes to the protocol previously reported by Lemieux et al. (2011) (Table 1).

The sample size was 2500 µl of TA muscle homogenate and two samples were analyzed at the time. LEAK state (MPG-L) was measured in the absence of ADP and injecting Malate and Pyruvate into the sample chambers. Later Glutamate was injected in order to increase generation of NADH. OXPHOS capacity (MPG-P) was achieved by adding then ADP and Magnesium Mg<sup>2+</sup> to generate saturating levels of ADP. In the next step cytochrome c was added to make sure that the outer mitochondrial membrane was intact. (Kivelä et al. 2014; Lemieux et al. 2011.) Cytochrome c is released from mitochondria due to patophysiological conditions or mistakes during sample preparation and this may alter respiration. By adding cytochrome c in reaction quality control can be made. (Gnaiger 2014.)

The respiration capacity of electron transport system (SMPG-P) (electron input through complexes I and II) was generated by injecting Succinate and the maximal ETS capacity was measured by adding FCCP uncouplers stepwise into the sample chamber. After that complex I was inhibited by Rotenone injection (ROT) which indicates electron input only through complex II. Furthermore, complexes II and III were also inhibited with Malonic acid and Antimycin A in order to measure residual oxygen consumption (ROX). (Kivelä et al. 2014; Lemieux et al. 2011.) If O<sub>2</sub> concentration dropped too low (below 250  $\mu$ l) during the experiment the reoxygenation was performed with H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub>.



FIGURE 8. Example of the OROBOROS Oxygraph-2k high resolution respirometry analysis. The blue line represents  $O_2$  concentration [nmol/ml] and the red line represents  $O_2$  flux per mass [pmol/(s\*mg)]. Injection order: M, P, G, D, c, D, F0.5, F1, F1.5, Rot, Mna and Ama (Table 1).

TABLE 1. Carbohydrate SUIT-protocol.	Used substrates,	uncouplers	and inhibitors,	consentrations
and injection order.				

Titration (substrates, uncouplers and inhibitors)	Stock concentration	Injection volume (µl)	Final concentration	Abbreviation	State
Malate	0.8 M	5	2mM	М	
Pyruvate	2 M	5	5mM	Р	
Glutamate	2 M	10	10m <b>M</b>	G	MPG-L (LEAK)
$ADP + Mg^{2+}$	0.5 M	5	1.25mM	D	MPG-P
Cytochrome c	4 mM	5	10µM	С	(OXPHOS)
Succinate	1 M	20	10mM	S	SMPG-P
FCCP	1 mM	1	0.5µM	F0.5, F1, F1.5	ETS
Rotenone	0.2 mM	2	0.2µM	Rot	ROT
Malonic acid	2 M	5	5µM	Mna	
Antimycin A	5 mM	1	2.5µM	Ama	ROX

# 6.9 Western immunoblot protein analysis

Protein content of PGC-1 $\alpha$ , cytochrome c and OXPHOS were analyzed with Western immunoblot protein analysis, which bases on electrophoresis and immunoblotting. The homogenized TA muscle samples were first diluted with ddH<sub>2</sub>O according to total protein content of each sample. The final protein content was 30 µg in 15 µl of a sample. The protocol for OXPHOS varied compared to the protocol used for cytochrome c and PGC-1 $\alpha$  in some parts. The protocol for OXPHOS is discussed in the end of this section.

SDS-page. 15 µl of diluted samples were mixed with 15 µl 2 x Laemmli sample buffer (Bio-Rad # 161-0737) including 5 % β-mercaptoethanol. Samples were then centrifuged briefly and put on the heat block for 10 minutes at 95 °C. After that centrifugation was repeated and samples were put on ice for 5 minutes. In the next step 25 µl of each sample (containing approximately 30 µg of total protein) was loaded to a gel (4-20 % Criterion <sup>TM</sup> TGX <sup>TM</sup> Precast Gels, Bio-Rad # 567-1094). In addition, 6 µl molecular weight marker (Precision Plus Protein<sup>TM</sup> Dual Color Standards, Bio-Rad # 161-0374) was added to the first well of the gel. Next the loaded gel was put into the electrophoresis chamber (two gels at the same time) with electrophoresis running buffer (2.5 mM Tris Base, 19.2 mM glycine, 0.01 % SDS, ddH<sub>2</sub>O). Proteins were separated with electrophoresis by running gel with 270 V for approximately 40 minutes in ice bucket and at the temperature of +4 °C. SDS is negatively charged and binds to proteins in relation to their size. When bound to proteins SDS makes them negatively charged and during electrophoresis proteins migrate with different speeds from negative pole to positive pole. In this way proteins are separated according to their molecular weights.

*Blotting*. In next step separated proteins were blotted from gel to an absorbent PVDF membrane (Hybond-P, GE Healthcare Life Sciences, RPN303F). Before blotting gel was put in transfer buffer (2.5 mM Tris Base, 19.0 mM glycine, (pH adjusted to 8.3 with HCl),

10% methanol, ddH<sub>2</sub>O) for 30 minutes and PVDF membrane was activated briefly with methanol and ddH<sub>2</sub>O one after the other. Further, PVDF membrane was balanced approximately 15 minutes in transfer buffer. The blotting sandwich was built and all the parts for it were wetted with transfer buffer. The blotting sandwich was piled inside a plastic cassette in following order: a scotch-brite pad, a sheet of blotting paper, the electrophoresis gel, the PVDF membrane, a sheet of blotting chamber (two cassettes at the same time) filled with transfer buffer. Blotting was conducted with electric current of 300 mA for approximately 2.5 hours at the temperature of +4 °C in the ice bucket. Magnetic mixing was used to stir transfer buffer inside the blotting chamber during blotting.

*Ponceau S staining, blocking and primary antibody incubation.* Following blotting membranes were stained with Ponceau S and imaged. This was done in order to make certain that proteins were transferred properly and later to determine the relative protein content of each lane by quantification. This was conducted with Molecular Imager ChemiDoc XRS System (Bio-Rad) and Quantity One 4.6.3 –software (Bio-Rad). Next the membrane was cut into stripes containing only one protein. Membranes were blocked in blocking solution (TBS + 0.1% Tween-20 + 5% non-fat milk) at the room temperature for 2 hours with gentle rocking motion. This was done to avoid unspecific protein binding. Following blocking membranes were incubated overnight with specific primary antibodies (appendix 1.) for each protein at 4°C with gentle rocking.

Secondary antibody incubation and detection. Next morning membranes were washed  $4 \ge 5$  minutes in TBS-Tween and incubated in HRP-conjugated secondary antibodies (Appendix 1.) for one hour at room temperature and with gentle rocking. Secondary antibodies were washed off 5  $\ge 5$  minutes with TBS-Tween with strong rocking. After this membranes were incubated with detection kit (SuperSignal West Femto Maximum Sensitivity Substrate, Pierce Protein Biology Products, Thermo Scientific #34096) for 5 minutes and imaged with

Molecular Imager ChemiDoc XRS System (Bio-Rad) and Quantity One 4.6.3.-software (Bio-Rad).

*Stripping.* If a blotting strip was used for determination of another protein stripping was performed in order to remove bound antibodies that could prevent new antibodies to bind. Strips were incubated with Restore<sup>TM</sup> Western Blot Stripping Buffer (Thermo Scientific, #21059) for approximately 30 minutes while rocking at the room temperature. Strips were rinsed then 5 times with ddH<sub>2</sub>O and 3 x 5 minutes in TBS-Tween. After the stripping protocol was completed, strips were blocked again, which was followed by previously explained steps after blocking with new antibodies.

*Quantification and data analysis.* Proteins were quantified with Quantity One 4.6.3. - software (Bio-Rad) in order to determine the relative quantities of each studied protein. This is based on the knowledge that larger quantity of protein binds more antibodies and this can be seen as a more intensive and bigger band during detection. The quantities of GAPDH and Actin band (42 kDa) of Ponceau S staining were used to normalize the raw data and to confirm that possible variation in total protein content does not affect results. All the values were normalized to the mean of Ponceau and GAPDH. These mean values were further divided by the mean value of the whole gel in order to eliminate the gel to gel variation and normalized to DOXO-group value which was set to be 1.00.

*Protocol for OXPHOS.* The Western immunoblotting protein analysis protocol for OXPHOS differed from other proteins only in SDS-page. These samples were heated on a heat block for 7 minutes at 50 °C.

## 6.10 **RT-qPCR**

Expression of PGC-1 $\alpha$  isoforms were studied by using real-time quantitative polymerase chain reaction (RT-qPCR) method. RT-qPCR is considered as a golden standard for measuring gene expression. (Campbell & Farrel 2012, 377-378). In addition, RT-qPCR is a suitable method for isoform quantification (Vandenbroucke et al. 2001). This method applies polymerase chain reaction and amplification of the target sequence in complementary DNA (cDNA) samples can be followed real-time with the help of fluorescence (Real-Time PCR Applications Guide, 2-3). The reaction is performed in a thermocycler because amplification is based on the three temperature cycling phases; first high temperature denatures the DNA strands, then lower temperature anneals the primers on the template and finally temperature is raised again to start the elongation phase done by DNA polymerase. (Kubista et al. 2006.) DNA-binding dye SYBR green I and hydrolysis probe TaqMan are the most often used chemistries for the RT-qPCR. (Real-Time PCR Applications Guide, 9.) In this study SYBR green I was used.

In this study each reaction contained 2  $\mu$ l (10 ng) of a sample and and 18  $\mu$ l of mix thus the total reaction volume was 20  $\mu$ l in each well. The mix contained 10  $\mu$ l iQ SYBR Supermix (Bio-Rad Laboratories), 1 $\mu$ l (0.6  $\mu$ M) 5' primer, 1 $\mu$ l (0.6  $\mu$ M) 3' primer and 6 $\mu$ l RNase free water (H<sub>2</sub>O). Primers are designed as complementary to the ends of the DNA sequence chosen for amplification and are called forward and reverse primer. (Campbell & Farrel 2012, 377-378.) (Table 2 and Appendix 2). First all the samples, primers and reagents were melted on ice. Then primers were diluted 1:10 (30  $\mu$ l primer and 270  $\mu$ l RNase free water) and the mix was made. All the procedures were conducted in laminar flow hood in order to avoid contaminations. In the next step 18  $\mu$ l mix were loaded on each well of 96-well plate for PCR. After that 2  $\mu$ l each sample were loaded. The plate was sealed with a film and centrifuged 2000 rpm for 30 seconds. The quantification was conducted with CFX96 Real-Time PCR Detection System (Bio-Rad Laboratories). Temperature cycles were + 95 °C for

10 minutes, 40 cycles at +95 °C for 10 seconds, at isoform specific annealing temperature for 30 seconds, at +72 °C for 30 seconds. Amplification protocol was followed by melting curve protocol, where fluorescence was measured at temperatures between +65 °C and +95°C with 0.5 °C increments for 5 seconds. The annealing temperature for PGC-1 $\alpha$  Exon1aderived isoforms were +60.6 °C, for PGC-1 $\alpha$  Exon 1b-derived +60 °C, for PGC-1 $\alpha$  Exon 1cderived +60 °C, for Total-NT-PGC-1 $\alpha$  +61°C, for 36b4 +60°C, for GAPDH +60°C and Rn18s 60 °C.

Because of the nonspecific nature of SYBR green I a melt-curve analysis was conducted to check that the primers were amplifying only the target sequence in question and no unspecific products or primer-dimers were formed. In addition to melt-curve analysis, the length of amplified sequence and possible unspecific products and primer-dimers were checked with agarose gel electrophoresis (Appendix 2). The amplification efficiencies of each gene were between 90-106 %. Every sample was analyzed in triplicate and nontemplate controls were added in each run in order to exclude potential contaminations. 36b4 was used as a housekeeping gene for the normalization of the results. This was chosen because 36b4 was the most stable of studied housekeeping genes (36b4, GAPDH and Rn18s). Data analysis was conducted by using efficiency corrected  $\Delta\Delta$ Ct method (Pfaffl 2001).

TABLE 2. Primers for PGC-1 $\alpha$  isoforms. Primers are designed as complementary to the ends of the target gene sequence and are called forward and reverse primer.

Isoform	Forward primer $5 \rightarrow 3^{\prime}$	Reverse primer $5 \rightarrow 3'$		
PGC-1α Exon1a- derived	CATGTGCAGCCAAGACTCTG	ACACCACTTCAATCCACCCA		
PGC-1α Exon1b- derived	CCATGGATTCAATTTTGAAATGTG	GTTCGCAGGCTCATTGTTGT		
PGC-1α Exon1c- derived	AAGTGAGTAACCGGAGGCATTC	TTCAGGAAGATCTGGGCAAAGA		
Total- NT- PGC-1α	TCACACCAAACCCACAGAAA	CTGGAAGATATGGCACAT		
36b4	GGCCCTGCACTCTCGCTTTC	TGCCAGGACGCGCTTGT		
GAPDH	AACTTTGGCATTGTGGAAGG	GGATGCAGGGATGATGTTCT		
Rn18s	GCAATTATTCCCCATGAACG	GGCCTCACTAAACCATCCAA		

# 6.11 Dual-energy X-ray absorptiometry

Changes in body composition were studied with DXA imagining. This DXA analysis was performed with Lunar PIXImus II densitometer (GE Healthcare) in the beginning and at the end of the experiment 2. Head and tail were excluded from the analysis. Before DXA analysis, the mice were anesthetized by intramuscular injection of ketamine + xylazine (3:1)

(Ketaminol<sup>®</sup> and Rompun<sup>®</sup>, respectively) to both hindlimbs (m. quadriceps femoris, 5-15  $\mu$ l/limb depending on the weight of the animal).

### **6.12 Treadmill running test protocol**

Maximal running capacity of the mice was measured with a treadmill test until exhaustion. The running protocol was incremental and consisted of 5 min at 9 m/min, 5 min at 12 m/min, 5 min at 15 m/min, 2 min at 17 m/min, 2 min at 19 m/min etc. until exhaustion. All mice were familiarized with treadmill running prior to test.

#### 6.13 Data processing and statistical analyses

IBM SPSS Statistics version 22 for Windows (SPSS, Chigago, IL, USA) was used for all statistical tests. Body and muscle weight data as well as treadmill running data were analyzed with parametric one-way ANOVA and Boferroni post-hoc tests. Results of experiments 1 and 2 were pooled together for figures when possible. Non-parametric variables, such as Western Blot data, were analyzed with Kruskal-Wallis test and Mann-Whitney U was used as a post-hoc test. Post-hoc p-values were corrected afterwards with Holm-Bonferroni method. Statistical significance was set at p < 0.05. All the figures were done by Microsoft Power point and Excel software.

# **7 RESULTS**

#### 7.1 Body composition and muscle weight

Doxorubicin treatment seems to have a clear and predicted effect on body weight compared to Ctrl and Dox+sACVR2B groups (Figure 9). Doxorubicin treatment decreased body weight significantly (p < 0.001) compared to control group, however, sACVR2B-Fc administration counteracted the loss of body weight. Body weight of Dox + sACVR2B group was significantly (p < 0.001) higher compared to Dox group, body weight increased even over the level of the control group. In addition, as expected doxorubicin decreased lean body mass significantly compared to control group (p < 0.05) and blocking of activin receptor signaling increased it significantly (p < 0.001) over the level of the control group (Figure 10). This is consistent with the results of skeletal muscle weight indicating that skeletal muscle mass decreased significantly (p < 0.05, p < 0.01) after using doxorubicin and sACVR2B-Fc administration increased significantly (p < 0.001) skeletal muscle mass over the level of the control group (Figures 11). Fat mass change (%) was significantly (p < 0.001) negative for Dox and Dox + sACVR2B groups compared to control group (Figure 10).



FIGURE 9. The body weight of mice at the end of the experiment. \*\*\* depicts significantly different from Dox. p < 0.001.



FIRURE 10. (A) Changes in lean body mass change (%) assessed with DXA at the end of the experiment. \* depicts significantly different from Ctrl p < 0.05, \*\*\* depicts significant difference Ctrl vs. Dox + sACVR2B and Dox vs. Dox + sACVR2B p < 0.001. (B) Changes in fat mass change (%) assessed with DXA at the end of the experiment. \*\*\* depicts significantly different Ctrl vs. Dox and Ctrl vs. Dox + sACVR2B p < 0.001.



FIGURE 11. (A) The weight of tibialis anterior (TA) at the end of the experiment. \* depicts significant difference Ctrl vs. Dox p < 0.05, \*\*\* depicts significantly different from Dox + sACVR2B p < 0.001. (B) The weight of gastrocnemius (GA) at the end of the experiment. \*\* depicts significant difference Ctrl vs. Dox p < 0.05, \*\*\* depicts significantly different from Dox + sACVR2B p < 0.001. (C) The weight of soleus at the end of the experiment. \*\* depicts significant difference Ctrl vs. Dox + sACVR2B p < 0.001. (C) The weight of soleus at the end of the experiment. \*\* depicts significant difference Ctrl vs. Dox + sACVR2B p < 0.001.

### 7.2 Running performance

The results of incremental running test show that doxorubicin treatment significantly decreased running capacity (Figure 12). However, blocking of activin receptor signalling did not further alter running performance, which was not expected.



FIGURE 12. The results of incremental treadmill running test at the end of the experiment. \* depicts significant difference Ctrl vs. Dox + sACVR2B p < 0.05, \*\* depicts significant difference Ctrl vs. Dox + sACVR2B p < 0.01.

### 7.3 Oxidative capacity at the muscle level and mitochondrial function

#### 7.3.1 Mitochondrial proteins and citrate synthase

This study did not show any significant differences in total respiratory subunit (OXPHOS) protein levels between study groups (Figure 13). However, some differences were observed when individual OXPHOS complexes were considered (Figure 14). There was significant difference in complex I protein level between Ctrl and Dox + sACVR2B groups (p < 0.05),

Ctrl group having higher protein level. sACVR2B-Fc administration had also decreasing effect on CI protein level (p < 0.001) compared to doxorubicin only treatment. In addition, complex V protein level was significantly (p < 0.05) decreased in Dox + sACVR2B group compared to Dox and Ctrl groups.



FIGURE 13. (A) Total OXPHOS protein content (AU) at the end of the experiment. (B) Western immunoblotting images of OXPHOS complexes CI-CV and GAPDH. Group order from left: Ctrl, Dox and Dox + sACVR2B.



FIGURE 14. (A) Protein level of complex CI at the end of the experiment. \* depicts significant difference Ctrl vs. Dox + sACVR2B p < 0.05, \*\*\* depicts significant difference Dox vs. Dox + sACVR2B p < 0.001. (B) Protein level of complex CII at the end of the experiment. (C) Protein level of complex CIII at the end of the experiment. (D) Protein level of complex CIV at the end of the experiment. (E) Protein level of complex CV at the end of the experiment. \* depicts significant difference Dox vs. Dox + sACVR2B p < 0.05, \* depicts significant difference Dox vs. Dox + sACVR2B p < 0.05, \* depicts significant difference Dox vs. Dox + sACVR2B p < 0.05. (F) Western immunoblotting images of OXPHOS complexes.

There were no significant differences in cytochrome c and PGC-1 $\alpha$  protein levels between study groups (Figure 15 and 16). Porin/VDAC1 protein levels were increased significantly compared to Dox group (p < 0.01) and Ctrl group (p < 0.05) (Figure 17). In addition, citrate synthase activity (Figure 18) was significantly (p < 0.01) increased in Dox + sACVR2B group compared to doxorubicin only treated group. There was also a trend (p = 0.054) that

Dox + sACVR2B group would had increased citrate synthase activity levels compared to Ctrl.



FIGURE 15. (A) Cytochrome c protein content at the end of the experiment. (B) Western immunoblotting images of cytochrome c, GAPDH and Ponceau. Group order from left to right: Ctrl, Dox and Dox + sACVR2B.



FIGURE 16. (A) PGC-1 $\alpha$  protein content at the end of the experiment. (B) Western immunoblotting images of PGC-1 $\alpha$  and GAPDH. Group order from left to right: Ctrl, Dox and Dox + sACVR2B.



FIGURE 17. (A) Porin/VDAC1 protein content at the end of the experiment. \* depicts significant difference Ctrl vs. Dox + sACVR2B p < 0.05, \*\* depicts significant difference Dox vs. Dox + sACVR2B p < 0.01. (B) Western immunoblotting images of porin/VDAC1 and GAPDH. Group order from left to right: Ctrl, Dox and Dox + sACVR2B.



FIGURE 18. Citrate synthase activity at the end of the experiment. \*\* depicts significant difference Dox vs. Dox + sACVR2B p < 0.01, a trend between Ctrl and Dox + sACVR2B p = 0.054.

#### 7.3.2 Mitochondrial function

Figure 19 presents the results from high resolution respirometry analysis (OROBOROS). These results were corrected with the measured residual oxygen consumption (ROX) values. The results of three study groups did not differ significantly from each other. The results were normalized per mg of muscle, per absolute muscle weight, mitochondria volume and ETS capacity but any significance was not observed. However, there seems to be a trend for variation of Dox + sACVR2B group from two other groups. According to results cytochrome c seems to alter respiration somewhat.



FIGURE 19. High resolution respirometry results at the end of the experiment (A) per mg of muscle, (B) per absolute muscle weight, (C) per mitochondria and (D) per ETS capacity. Results are corrected with ROX-values.

# 7.4 PGC-1a gene expression

Gene expression of different PGC-1 $\alpha$  isoforms were not altered significantly after doxorubicin only and doxorubicin combined with sACVR2B-Fc treatments. The results are reported in Figure 20.



FIGURE 20. mRNA levels of PGC-1 $\alpha$  isoforms (AU) at the end of the experiment. (A) PGC-1 $\alpha$  Exon 1a-derived. (B) PGC-1 $\alpha$  Exon 1b-derived. (C) PGC-1 $\alpha$  Exon 1c-derived. (D) Total NT-PGC-1 $\alpha$ . The houskeeping gene 36b4 was used for the normalization of the results.

# **8 DISCUSSION**

The aim of this thesis was to study the effects of extensively used chemotherapy agent doxorubicin on skeletal muscle size, oxidative capacity at the muscle level, mitochondrial function and running performance. The second aim was to examine, if blocking of activin receptor signaling could alleviate the expected side effects of doxorubicin, when combining it with sACVR2B-Fc administration. The study design composed of two similar four-week experiments with three different study groups; Dox, Dox + sACVR2B and Ctrl. The main findings of this study were that doxorubicin treatment significantly decreased body mass, skeletal muscle size and running performance. However, the blocking of activin receptor signaling prevented these negative changes in body composition. Even though sACVR2B-Fc administration had some negative effects on the studied biomarkers of oxidative capacity at the muscle level, the running performance and the mitochondrial function remained at the same level compared to Dox group.

Doxorubicin administration. According to this study doxorubicin treatment reduced severely body weight, skeletal muscle mass and fat mass, as well as impaired running performance measured by incremental running test. Cancer cachexia is characterized by decreased body weight and skeletal muscle mass. This syndrome is known to reduce quality of life and increase the mortality rate of cancer patients, due to negative relationship between low muscle mass and chemotherapy toxicity as well as time to tumor progression (Argilés et al. 2014; Prado et al. 2009). It is also one possible explanation for muscle weakness and fatigue in cancer patients (Cosper et al. 2012). Possible mechanisms for skeletal muscle loss are decreased muscle protein synthesis, increased protein breakdown, increased apoptosis and decreased ability to regeneration (Argilés et al. 2014). During cancer cachexia myostatin and activin A levels are also known to increase and negatively regulate muscle growth (Costelli et al. 2008; Lee et al. 2001; Loumaye et al. 2015;

McPherron et al. 1997). With these studied variables it is impossible to report the exact mechanism, which caused doxorubicin induced skeletal muscle loss in this study. Previous studies have proposed, that cancer cachexia is most likely related to disease itself as well as to cancer treatments (Gorselink et al. 2006; Le Bricon et al. 1995). This study demonstrated, that cancer cachexia may also occur following chemotherapy alone.

Even though running performance impaired, mitochondrial function measured by high resolution respirometry did not alter significantly after doxorubicin administration compared to control group. The same trend was observed in the biomarkers of oxidative capacity; the protein contents of respiratory chain subunits (OXPHOS) in total and individually, cytochrome c and porin/VDAC1, as well as in citrate synthase activity level. In addition, doxorubicin did not have any clear effects either on PGC-1 $\alpha$  gene expression or protein level, which are related to mitochondrial biogenesis. Thus, it seems that oxidative capacity may not explain impaired running performance.

According to current knowledge, this kind of aerobic running test has not been used in previous studies concerning chemotherapy. Previous results from alternative tests follow the same kind of trend compared to this study. Gilliam et al. (2013) reported that doxorubicin had negative effect on the whole-body oxygen consumption, voluntary activity and total energy expenditure. These variables were measured by indirect calorimetry. In addition, Zombeck et al. (2013) reported that doxorubicin treatment decreased voluntary wheel running in rats by 30 % compared to control animals.

According to this study, alterations in mitochondrial function and static biomarkers of oxidative capacity at the muscle level did not seem to explain impaired running performance. However, there were significant changes in muscle weight in the Dox group versus control group, and that could be one possible explanation for decreased physical function (Buford et al. 2012; Cicoira et al. 2001; Haykowsky et al. 2013; Prior et al. 2016).

Incremental running test is a common way to estimate aerobic capacity (Koch & Britton 2001). Impaired running performance may then also indicate, at some level, decreased aerobic capacity, which has been widely linked to increased mortality rate and occurrence of metabolic risk factors (Koch et al. 2011; Kokkinos et al. 2008; Myers et al. 2002; Wisløff et al. 2005). This is obviously an undesirable side-effect of chemotherapy, which is planned to cure patient of the disease and not to expose to other diseases.

Previously, Gilliam et al. (2013) and Gouspillou et al. (2015) have reported effects of doxorubicin on body composition, oxidative capacity and mitochondrial function. There are some differences between this study and the study conducted by Gouspillou et al. (2015). One main difference is that Gouspillou et al. (2015) combined doxorubicin with dexamethasone, which might have caused some variability in the results compared to this study. In addition, the study designs were longer and the doxorubicin dosage was also different and more periodic; so called "early group" was treated with two chemotherapy cycles and euthanized four weeks after the latter cycle and the "late group" was treated with four chemotherapy cycles and euthanized 12 weeks following the last cycle. The chemotherapy cycle composed of one injection with doxorubicin (10 mg/kg) and five injections with dexamethasone (2.5 mg/kg) and this was administered every three weeks. (Gouspillou et al. 2015.)

Gouspillou et al. (2015) reported that in the late group body weight decreased 23 % and gastrocnemius muscle mass decreased 12 %. The early group did not have any significant changes in gastrocnemius muscle mass or mitochondrial function (respiratory capacity). However, in the late group mitochondrial function reduced significantly; maximal respiration capacity was 36 % lower. However, it was reported that the coupling efficiency of mitochondrial oxidative phosphorylation was not altered in either of these groups. Gouspillou et al. (2015) also reported that OXPHOS protein content as well as PGC-1 $\alpha$  protein content and gene expression did not change due to chemotherapy in the late group.

However, the late group had significantly decreased citrate synthase activity, but this effect was not observed in the early group. They proposed that alteration in mitochondrial function is not due to decreased mitochondrial content. (Gouspillou et al. 2015.)

Gilliam et al. (2013) injected rats with one dose of doxorubicin (20 mg/kg) and studied the short term effects (2, 24 and 72 hours after injection). Also in this study doxorubicin negatively affected body composition 72 hours after injection. Mitochondrial function was studied with the same high resolution respirometry instrument that was used in this study. The results altered between different time points. Two hours after doxorubicin administration mitochondrial complexes I and II supported respiration decreased. However, according to this study mitochondrial function seemed to restore partially at the time point 24 hours after administration. At the last time point mitochondrial function decreased again. Mitochondrial function seems to vary soon after doxorubicin administration. The maximal respiratory capacity did not alter between doxorubicin treated group and control group and there were no changes in OXPHOS protein content compared to control group 72 hours following doxorubicin injection. (Gilliam et al. 2013.) In Gilliam et al. (2013) study the doxorubicin dosage was high; almost the cumulative dosage used in this study (24 mg/kg).

It can be seen that the results of this study are for the most part (body composition and protein contents) in line with the previous studies of Gilliam et al. (2013) and Gouspillou et al. (2015). There is, however, variability in the results of mitochondrial function, which may be partly explained by the differences in the study designs.

*sACVR2B-Fc administration.* sACVR2B-Fc administration seemed to counteract the loss of body weight and skeletal muscle mass in this study, which is a good result when considering cancer cachexia and the common health problems related to it. This result is also in line with previous studies with sACVR2B-Fc (Akpan et al. 2009; Hulmi et al. 2013a; Lee et al. 2005; Pistilli et al. 2011). On the other hand, according to previous studies sACVR2B-Fc

administration may compromise severely oxidative capacity and physical activity (Hulmi et al. 2013 a; Relizani et al. 2014). In this study Dox + sACVR2B group had impaired running performance compared to control mice, but there was not a significant difference between Dox + sACVR2B and Dox groups, which may be a promising result when considering the aerobic capacity and overall health of cancer patients.

There were not any significant alterations in mitochondrial function or total respiratory chain subunit (OXPHOS) protein level after sACVR2B-Fc administration. To point out, there was, however, a minor trend that Dox + sACVR2B group had decreased high resolution respirometry results compared to two other study groups. Maybe this result could have reached statistical level with bigger sample size. In addition, oxidative capacity marker cytochrome c protein level did not change significantly. The same kind of trend was observed in PGC-1 $\alpha$  gene expression and protein levels, which may indicate that mitochondrial biogenesis was not increased. On the other hand, oxidative capacity markers citrate synthase activity level and porin/VDAC1 protein content increased significantly following sACVR2B-Fc administration compared to doxorubicin only treatment. In addition, protein levels of individual respiratory chain subunit (OXPHOS) complexes I and V decreased significantly in Dox + sACVR2B group compared to Ctrl and Dox groups. Static biomarkers of oxidative capacity may, in part, explain preserved oxidative capacity and running performance in this study.

The observed alterations in the biomarkers of oxidative capacity may indicate compensating effect of citric acid cycle and porin/VDAC1 to impaired electron transport chain function. Complexes I and II accept electrons from NADH and FADH<sub>2</sub> in the beginning of the electron transport chain. Complex V is an enzyme called ATP synthase which returns electrons back to mitochondrial matrix and this phosphorylates ADP to ATP. Citrate synthase functions in the beginning of citric acid cycle. It is unknown currently, if other enzymes are activated in citric acid cycle following sACVR2B-Fc administration.

Porin/VDAC1 is an ion channel protein between cytosol and mitochondrial matrix. Porin/VDAC1 protein levels were increased significantly after sACVR2B-Fc administration compared to Dox and Ctrl groups. This may indicate that molecules, for example NADH and ADP/ATP, are transported more effectively between cytosol and mitochondria. This may compensate impaired electron transport chain function in order to maintain oxidative capacity and running performance.

The relationship between porin/VDAC1 and apoptosis is still not clear (McCommis & Baines 2012). However, there are a few studies about cancer and porin reporting that cancer is associated with increased expression of porin/VDAC1 and reduced expression inhibits cancer cell growth (Arif et al. 2014; Ko et al. 2014). This could be an important target of cancer treatment in the future, but more research is still needed to confirm this relationship. Relizani et al. (2014) reported, that reduced oxidative capacity in muscular dystrophic mice might be related to decreased porin/VDAC1 protein levels. However, in this study sACVR2B-fc administration increased porin/VDAC1 levels. It is not yet known, if this will cause different outcomes of sACVR2B-Fc administration when considering chemotherapy caused cachexia and muscular dystrophy.

In addition, in this study muscle mass was increased due to the blocking of activin receptor signaling. According to some earlier studies, increase in muscle mass and force production are linked (Akpan et al. 2009; Pistilli et al. 2011). Previous studies have also reported, that increased lean body mass is associated positively with aerobic capacity and physical function (Buford et al. 2012; Cicoira et al. 2001; Haykowsky et al. 2013; Prior et al. 2016). These may also explain preserved oxidative capacity and running performance in this study. Increased skeletal muscle mass and force production may help to continue running motion longer and, in addition, it may be associated with better capillarization which improves oxygen delivery to muscles (Buford et al. 2012; Prior et al. 2016). In other hand, there are also contradictory results; Hulmi et al. (2013a) reported that two weeks after sACVR2B-Fc

administration muscle mass increased, but running activity decreased in muscular dystrophic mice. In this study, however, the study design was longer. Maybe increased muscle mass, due to blocking of activing receptor signaling, was not so effective in oxidative metabolism compared to "normal" muscle mass.

*Practical applications.* sACVR2B-Fc administration may be a promising strategy to treat skeletal muscle loss induced by chemotherapy. Maintenance of body weight and skeletal muscle mass is important for recovery and survival during cancer. Decreased skeletal muscle mass and aerobic capacity are linked to many severe diseases. Chemotherapy also decreases mitochondrial functions and increases fatigue. Contrary to previous studies with muscle dystrophy models, in this study sACVR2B-Fc administration did not further impair mitochondrial and physical functions during chemotherapy. When considering the existing literature and the hypothesis of this study, this is an interesting and promising result that needs more research in the future.

Limitations and strengths of this study. The study design (timing of muscle collection etc.) needs to be taken into consideration when investigating the results of this study. For example, in experiment 1 incremental running test was conducted in some part only a day before sacrifice, which might have caused some minor acute exercise effects in some mice. In experiment 2 there were approximately two days apart, which was chosen to exclude all possible acute effects of the exercise and to confirm the results. Previous studies have reported time- and dose-dependent effects of chemotherapy on skeletal muscle (Gilliam et al. 2013; Gouspillou et al. 2015; Swain et al. 2003). For example, longer treatment period may induce more severe skeletal muscle loss (Gouspillou et al. 2015). Experiments 1 and 2 lasted 4 weeks, which should be long enough to see effects of doxorubicin on skeletal muscle according to literature. Maybe there would have been some significant changes in high resolution respirometry measurement in shorter or longer experiment, because running performance and oxidative capacity biomarkers changed already during this study. Longer

and shorter studies have previously reported alterations in mitochondrial function (Gilliam et al. 2013; Gouspillou et al. 2015). In addition, the bigger sample size might have revealed some significances, for example, in the high resolution respirometry results as was discussed earlier. However, there seems to be no link between mitochondrial function and oxidative capacity biomarkers necessarily. The results might also have changed by varying doxorubicin dosage. The dosage used in this study was clinically relevant and the results are then more easily applied. For example, in Gilliam et al. (2013) study the doxorubicin dosage was almost the cumulative dosage used in this study (24 mg/kg). In addition, according to results addition of cytochrome c seemed to alter respiration during high resolution respiration measurement somewhat, and this may tell about some damages in mitochondrial membranes due to sample preparation or effects of the study design.

In addition to the physiological doses of doxorubicin used, the strength of this study was widely studied oxidative capacity and function; static biomarkers, real-time mitochondrial function and running performance were all examined. New methods were also used; the running capacity was measured by using aerobic incremental running test, which has not been used widely in studies considering chemotherapy and its effects. Results from experiments 1 and 2 were pooled together when possible which increased the sample size and made results more reliable. In both of these experiments the results were comparable. In addition, all analyzes and measurements were designed very carefully. For example, all the samples were analyzed in triplicate during the RT-qPCR method and the anthropometric variables were measured with the very accurate device DXA, in order to confirm the results. The statistical tests were also conducted very carefully; post-hoc p-values were corrected afterwards with Holm-Bonferroni method. This study gave also new information about doxorubicin combined to blocking of activin receptor signaling. Blocking of activin receptor signaling has been widely studied among wild-type and muscle dystrophy studies, but never with chemotherapy.

*Future study proposals.* In this study only chemotherapy was involved, however, in clinical cases a tumor has an effect too. Therefore, in the future it would be interesting to clarify the basic interaction between chemotherapy and different cancer types (Kazemi-Bajestani et al. 2015). In addition, it would important to study how cancer cachexia and cancer itself affect these studied variables. The research group has continued the study of doxorubicin effects also in cancer and has replicated doxorubicin effects in there (Nissinen et al. manuscript submitted). It is already known according to other studies, that cancer cachexia compromises functions of mitochondria (Constantinou et al. 2011).

Metabolic syndrome and its risk factors are general topics nowadays. An interesting study area in the future would be the effects of cancer and its treatments on the occurrence of metabolic risk factors. The general metabolic risk factors are elevated triglyceride and glucose levels as well as increased blood pressure and waist circumference (Alberti et al. 2009). Low aerobic capacity is related to occurrence of these factors (Koch et al. 2011; Kokkinos et al. 2008; Myers et al. 2002; Wisløff et al. 2005). In this study these risk factors were not studied after doxorubicin and sACVR2B-Fc treatments. It would be interesting to know, if these risk factors followed the trend that was seen in running performance predicting aerobic capacity in some part. There is also new information that metabolic risk factors may worsen the prognosis of cancer patients (Micucci et al. 2016).

There are also many interesting topics concerning exercise and cancer. Although cancer treatments are effective nowadays, they have severe side-effects including fatigue, nausea, anxiety, muscle weakness, muscle mass loss and stress. However, it seems that exercise could alleviate these side-effects and improve quality of life, as well as coping with daily activities. (Argilés et al. 2012; Ascensão et al. 2005; Ehrman et al. 2013, 390-392; Gerritsen & Vincent 2015; Kavazis et a.l 2014, McMillian & Newhouse 2011.) Different exercise modes can counteract cancer side-effects differently. Endurance exercise promotes aerobic

capacity and resistance exercise activates the Akt/mTOR signaling cascade which is known to increase muscle mass (Argilés et al. 2012; Bondine et al. 2006; White et al. 2011).

Endurance exercise increases aerobic capacity and performance by improving oxidative capacity and buffering chemotherapy toxicity (Argilés et al. 2012; Kavazis et al. 2014). This may occur via mitochondria-mediated mechanisms (Ascensão et al. 2005; Kavazis et al. 2014). In addition, endurance exercise affects positively metabolic risk factors. (Argilés et al. 2012.) Endurance exercise is also known to increase capillarization in the skeletal muscle of healthy individuals which increases aerobic capacity (Jensen et al. 2004). Last but not least, endurance exercise improves quality of life in cancer patients (Gerritsen & Vincent 2015). There is not so much knowledge about effects of resistance training and combined training on cancer patients compared to than endurance training (McMillian & Newhouse 2011). According to some studies, resistance training is effective to improve lean body mass, muscular strength, self-esteem and chemotherapy completion rate in chemotherapy patients and to stop bone loss and general fatigue in cancer survivors (Courneya et al. 2007; Kampshoff et al. 2015, Winter-Stone et al. 2011).

To add, inflammation is linked to cancer and proinflammatory cytokine levels are increased after chemotherapy. This may be also related to chemotherapy side-effects. (Al-Majid et al. 2009; Smith et al. 2014.) Exercise may decrease inflammatory response by increasing antiinflammatory cytokines and decreasing proinflammatory cytokines, which helps, in part, to preserve muscle mass and function. (Al-Majid et al. 2009; Argilés et al. 2012.) Resistance training is known to reduce cytokine tumor necrosis factor  $\alpha$  (TNF- $\alpha$ ) (Greiwe et al. 2001). Therefore, also resistance exercise may have a positive effect on inflammation response during cancer.

Fatigue, anemia as well as cardiac dysfunction and poor nutritional status can be contraindications for exercise, and exercise prescriptions needs to be planned individually for each cancer patient. These contraindications combined with exercise can even worsen existing cachectic state. (Argilés et al. 2012.) Anemia could be treated also in combination with endurance exercise and this has been reported to enhance exercise effects such as PGC- $1\alpha$  gene expression and mitochondrial biogenesis, as well as skeletal muscle strength (Pin et al. 2015). Figure 21. summarizes the possible effects of endurance and resistance exercise on cancer patients. Exercises as a cancer treatment would need, however, still more research (Grande et al. 2015; McMillian & Newhouse 2011).



FIGURE 21. Exercise as a cancer treatment; a summary of the possible effects of endurance and resistance exercise on cancer patients. (Adopted from: Argilés et al. 2012; Ascensão et al. 2005; Courneya et al. 2007; Ehrman et al. 2013, 390-392; Gerritsen & Vincent 2015; Kampshoff et al. 2015; Kavazis et al. 2014; McMillian & Newhouse 2011; Winter-Stone et al. 2011).

During cancer cachexia muscle mass preservation is essential for survival (Zhou et al. 2010), but there are no accepted drugs for muscle wasting. Myostatin and activin blockers, however, are recent possible agents. These are still mainly studied with test animals, partly due to ethical reasons. However, there are differences in physiology of rodents and humans, and in the future there needs to be studies also with humans, in order to confirm the study results and apply this information in a field of medicine. In addition, it would need more research to specify the mechanisms leading to skeletal muscle loss during doxorubicin treatment. This information might also lead to other possible strategies to counteract skeletal muscle loss more specifically.

# **9 CONCLUSION**

This study was first to show decreased maximal running capacity after chemotherapy. This occurred, however without skeletal muscle mitochondrial alterations. Blocking of activin receptor signaling may be a promising strategy to treat some of the side-effects of extensively used chemotherapy agent doxorubicin. According to previous studies doxorubicin is known to decrease skeletal muscle mass and function. In this study, doxorubicin-induced muscle loss was prevented by combinatorial treatment with sACVR2B-Fc (soluble ligand binding domain of ACVR2B fused to the Fc domain of IgG) administration. In addition, sACVR2B-Fc administration did not further compromise running performance and mitochondrial functions compared to doxorubicin only treated group, even though previous studies have reported that sACVR2B-Fc may severely compromise oxidative capacity in dystrophic mice. In that study, the researchers speculated that a possible reason may have been decreased protein content of mitochondrial protein porin/VDAC1. In this study, supporting the non-altered running capacity, porin protein was not decreased due to sACVR2B-Fc, but even increased. Running performance, oxidative capacity and mitochondrial function may be related to aerobic capacity in some part. Poor aerobic capacity and low muscle mass increase cancer related fatigue, expose to other diseases as cancer cachexia and metabolic syndrome and worsen prognosis. Maintaining skeletal muscle mass and aerobic capacity is essential for survival during cancer and blocking of activin receptor signaling is a possible strategy for that. In the future, this study needs to be replicated during cancer in order to apply results more clinically.
## **10 REFERENCES**

- Afir, T., Vasilkovsky, L., Refaely, Y., Konson, A. & Shoshan-Barmatz, V. 2014. Silencing VDAC1 expression by siRNA inhibits cancer cell profileration and tumor growth in vivo. Mol Ther Nucleic Acid 3, e159.
- Agudelo, D., P. Bourassa, G. Berube & H. A. Tajmir-Riahi. 2014. Intercalation of antitumor drug doxorubicin and its analogue by DNA duplex: structural features and biological implications. Int J Biol Macromol 66, 144-150.
- Akimoto, T., Pohnert, S. C., Li, P., Zhang, M., Gumbs, C., Rosenberg, P. B., Williams, R. S. & Yan, Z. 2005. Exercise Stimulates Pgc-1a Transcription in Skeletal Muscle through Activation of the p38 MAPK Pathway. J. Biol. Chem. 284, 19587-19593.
- Akpan, I., Goncalves, M. D., Dhir, R., Yin, X., Pistilli, E., Bogdanovich, S., Khurana, T., Ucran, J., Lachey, J. & Ahima, R. S. 2009. The effects of a soluble activin type IIB receptor on obesity and insulin sensitivity. Int. J. Obes. 33 (11), 1265-1273.
- Alberti, K. G., Eckel, R. H., Grundy, S. M., Zimmet, P., Z., Cleeman, J. I., Donato, K. A., Fruchart, J. C., James, W.P., Loria, C. M. & Smith, S. C. Jr. 2009. Harmonizing the metabolic syndrome: a joint interim statement of the International Diabetes Federation Task Force on Epidemiology and Prevention; National Heart, Lung, and Blood Institute; American Heart Association; World Heart Federation; International Atherosclerosis Society; and International Association for the Study of Obesity. Circ. 120, 1640-5.
- Al-Majid, S. & Gray, D. P. 2009. A biobehavioral model for the study of exercise interventions in cancer-related fatigue. Biol Res Nurs 10 (4), 381-391.
- Amthor, H., Macharia, R., Navarrete, R., Schuelke, M., Brown, S. C., Otto, A., Voit, T., Muntoni, F., Vrbova, G., Partridge, T., Zammit, P., Bunger, L. & Patel, K. 2007. Lack of myostatin results in excessive muscle growth but impaired force generation. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 104 (6), 1835-1840.
- Andersson, U. & Scarpulla, R. C. 2001. Pgc-1-related coactivator, a novel, serum-inducible coactivator of nuclear respiratory factor 1-dependent transcription in mammalian cells. Mol. Cell. Bio. 21 (11), 3738-3749.
- Antunes, D., Padrao, A. I., Maciel, E., Santinha, D., Oliveira, P., Vitorino, R., Moreira-Goncalves, D., Colaco, B., Pires, M. J., Nunes, C., Santos, L. L., Amado, F., Duarte, J.

A., Domingues, M. R. & Ferreira, R. 2014. Molecular insights into mitochondrial dysfunction in cancer-related muscle wasting. Biochim Biophys Acta 1841 (6), 896-905.

- Argilés, J. M., Busquets, S., Lopez-Soriano, F. J., Costelli, P. & Penna, F. 2012. Are there any benefits of exercise training in cancer cachexia?. J Cachexia Sarcopenia Muscle 3, 73-76.
- Argilés, J. M., Busquets, S., Stemmler, B. & Lopez-Soriano, F. J. 2014. Cancer cachexia: understanding the molecular basis. Nat Rev Cancer 14 (11), 754-762.
- Arola, O. J., A. Saraste, K. Pulkki, M. Kallajoki, M. Parvinen & L. M. Voipio-Pulkki. 2000. Acute doxorubicin cardiotoxicity involves cardiomyocyte apoptosis. Cancer Res 60 (7), 1789-1792.
- Ascensão, A., Magalhães, J., Soares, J. M. C., Ferreira, R., Neuparth, M. J., Marques, F., Oliveira, P. J. & Duarte, J. A. 2005. Moderate endurance training prevents doxorubicin-induced in vivo mitochondriopathy and reduces the development of cardiac apoptosis. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol 289, H722-H731.
- Ashley, N. & J. Poulton. 2009. Mitochondrial DNA is a direct target of anti-cancer anthracycline drugs. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 378 (3), 450-455.
- Barrés, R., Yan, J., Egan, B., Treebak, J. T., Rasmussen, M., Fritz, T., Caidahl, K., Krook, A., O'Gorman, D. J. & Zierath, J. R. 2012. Acute Exercise Remodels Promoter Methylation in Human Skeletal Muscle. Cell Metab 15, 405-411.
- Bio-Rad Laboratories Inc. 2006. Real-Time PCR Applications Guide.
- Bondine, S. C. 2006. mTOR signaling and the molecular adaptation to resistance exercise. Med. Sci. Sports Exerc. 38 (11), 1950-1957.
- Brault, J. J., Jespersen, J. G. & Goldberg, A. L. 2010. Peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor gamma coactivator 1alpha or 1beta overexpression inhibits muscle protein degradation, induction of ubiquitin ligases, and disuse atrophy. J Biol Chem 285 (25), 19460-19471.
- Braun, T. P., Szumowski, M., Levasseur, P. R., Grossberg, A. J., Zhu, X., Agarwal, A. & Marks, D. L. 2014. Muscle atrophy in response to cytotoxic chemotherapy is dependent on intact glucocorticoid signaling in skeletal muscle. PloS one 9 (9), e106489.

- Buford, T. W., Lott, D. J., Marzetti, E., Wohlgemuth, S. E., Vandenborne, K., Pahor, M., Leeuwenburgh, C. & Manini, T. M. 2012. Age-related differences in lower extremity tissue compartments and associations with physical function in order adults. Exp Gerontol 47 (1), 38-44.
- Busquets, S., Almendro, V., Barreiro, E., Figueras, M., Argiles, J. M. & Lopez-Soriano, F. J. 2005. Activation of UCPs gene expression in skeletal muscle can be independent on both circulating fatty acids and food intake. Involvement of ROS in a model of mouse cancer cachexia. FEBS letters 579 (3), 717-722.
- Cadena, S. M., Tomkinson, K. N., Monnell, T. E., Spaits, M. S., Kumar, R., Underwood, K. W., Pearsall, R. S. & Lachey, J. L. 2010. Administration of a soluble activin type IIB receptor promotes skeletal muscle growth independent of fiber type. J Appl Physiol 109, 635-642.
- Campbell, M. K. & Farrel, S. O. 2012. Biochemistry. 7<sup>th</sup> edition. Belmont, CA, USA: Thompson Brooks/Cole.
- Chang, J. S., Fernand, V., Zhang, Y., Shin, J., Jun, H., Joshi, Y. & Gettys, T. W. 2012. NT-PGC-1a Protein Is Sufficient to Link β3-Adrenergic Receptor Activation to Transcriptional and Physiological Components of Adaptive Thermogenesis. J Biol Chem 287 (12), 9100-9111.
- Chen, J. L., Walton, K. L., Winbanks, C. E., Murphy, K. T., Thomson, R. E., Makanji, Y., Qian, H., Lynch, G. S., Harrison, C. A. & Gregorevic, P. 2014. Elevated expression of activins promotes muscle wasting and cachexia. FASEB J 28 (4), 1711-1723.
- Chinsomboom, J., Ruas, J., Gupta, R. K., Thom, R., Shoag, J., Rowe, J. C., Sawada, N., Raghuram, S. & Arany, Z. 2009. The transcriptional coactivator PGC-1α mediatesexercise-induced angiogenesis in skeletal muscle. PNAS 106 (50), 21401-21406.
- Choi, C. S., Befroy, D. E., Codella, R., Kim, S., Reznick, R. M., Hwang, Y., Liu, Z., Lee, H., Distefano, A., Samuel, V. T., Zhang, D., Cline, G. W., Handschinc, C., Lin, J., Petersen, K. F., Spiegelman, B. M. & Shulman, G. I. 2008. Paradoxical effects of increased expression of PGC-1a on muscle mitochondrial function and insulinstimulated muscle glucose metabolism. PNAS 105 (50), 19926-19931.
- Cicora, M., Zanolla, L., Franceschini, L., Rossi, A., Golia, G., Zamboni, M., Tosoni, P. & Zardini, P. 2001. Skeletal muscle mass independently predicts peak oxygen consumption and ventilator response during exercise in noncachetic patients with chronic heart failure. Journal of the Am Coll Cardiol. 37 (8), 2080-2085.

- Collins, P., Bing, C., McCulloch, P. & Williams, G. 2002. Muscle UCP-3 mRNA levels are elevated in weight loss associated with gastrointestinal adenocarcinoma in humans. Br J Cancer86 (3), 372-375.
- Constantinou, C., Fontes de Oliveira, C. C., Mintzopoulos, D., Busquets, S., He, J., Kesarwani, M., Mindrinos, M., Rahme, L. G., Argiles, J. M. & Tzika, A. A. 2011. Nuclear magnetic resonance in conjunction with functional genomics suggests mitochondrial dysfunction in a murine model of cancer cachexia. Int J Mol Med 27 (1), 15-24.
- Correia, J. C., Ferreira, D. M. & Ruas, J. L. 2015. Intercellular: local and systemic actions of skeletal muscle PGC-1s. Trends in endocrinology and metabolism: TEM 26 (6), 305-314.
- Cosper, P. F. & Leinwand, L. A. 2012. Myosin Heavy Chain is not Selectively Decreased in Murine Cancer Cachexia. Int J Cancer 130 (11), 2722-2727.
- Costelli, P., Muscaritoli, M., Bonetto, A., Penna, F., Reffo, P., Bossola, M., Bonelli, G., Doglietto, G. B., Baccino, F. M. & Rossi Fanelli, F. 2008. Muscle myostatin signalling is enhanced in experimental cancer cachexia. Eur J Clin Invest. 38 (7), 531-538.
- Courneya, K. s., segal, R. J., Mackey, J. R., Gelmon, K., Reid, R. D., Friedenreich, C. M., Ladha, A. B., Proulx, C., Vallance, J. K. H., Lane, K., Yasui, Y. & McKenzie, D. C. 2007. Effects of aerobic and resistance exercise in breast cancer patients receiving adjuvant chemotherapy: a multicentered randomized controlled trial. J Clin Oncol 25, 4396-4404.
- Davies, K. J. A. & Doroshow, J. H. 1986. Redox Cycling of Anthracyclines by Cardiac Mitochondria. J Biol Chem 261 (7), 3060-3067.
- Dietrich, M. O. & Horvath, T. L. 2010. The role of mitochondrial uncoupling proteins in lifespan. Pflugers Arch. 459 (2), 269-275.
- Ehrman, J. K., Gordon, P. M., Visich, P. S. & Keteyian, S. J. 2013. Clinical Exercise Physiology. 3rd edition. Champaign, IL, USA: Human Kinetics, Inc.
- Falkenberg, J. H., Iaizzo, P. A. & McLoon, L. K. 2002. Muscle strength following direct injection of doxorubicin into rabbit sternocleidomastoid muscle in situ. Muscle Nerve 25 (5), 735-741.
- Fermoselle, C., Garcia-Arumi, E., Puig-Vilanova, E., Andreu, A. L., Urtreger, A. J., de Kier Joffe, E. D., Tejedor, A., Puente-Maestu, L. & Barreiro, E. 2013. Mitochondrial

dysfunction and therapeutic approaches in respiratory and limb muscles of cancer cachectic mice. Exp Physiol. 98 (9), 1349-1365.

- Fuster, G., Busquets, S., Ametller, E., Olivan, M., Almendro, V., de Oliveira, C. C., Figueras, M., Lopez-Soriano, F. J. & Argiles, J. M. 2007. Are peroxisome proliferatoractivated receptors involved in skeletal muscle wasting during experimental cancer cachexia? Role of beta2-adrenergic agonists. Cancer res. 67 (13), 6512-6519.
- Garnier, A., Fortin, D., Zoll, J., N'Guessan, B., Mettauer, B., Lampert, E., Veksler, V. & Ventura-Clapier, R. 2005. Coordinated changes in mitochondrial function and biogenesis in healthy and diseased human skeletal muscle. FASEB J 19 (1), 43-52.
- Gerritsen, J. K. W. & Vincent, A. J. P. E. 2015. Exercise improves quality of life in patients with cancer: a systematic review and meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials. Br J Sports Med, Published Online First: [9.4.2016] doi:10.1136/bjsports-2015-094787.
- Gilliam, L. A., Ferreira, L. F., Bruton, J. D., Moylan, J. S., Westerblad, H., St Clair, D. K. & Reid, M. B. 2009. Doxorubicin acts through tumor necrosis factor receptor subtype 1 to cause dysfunction of murine skeletal muscle. J Appl Physiol (1985) 107 (6), 1935-1942.
- Gilliam, L. A., Fisher-Wellman, K. H., Lin, C. T., Maples, J. M., Cathey, B. L. & Neufer, P. D. 2013. The anticancer agent doxorubicin disrupts mitochondrial energy metabolism and redox balance in skeletal muscle. Free Radic Biol Med. 65, 988-996.
- Gilliam, L. A., Moylan, J. S., Callahan, L. A., Sumandea, M. P. & Reid, M. B. 2011. Doxorubicin causes diaphragm weakness in murine models of cancer chemotherapy. Muscle Nerve 43 (1), 94-102.
- Gilliam, L. A., Moylan, J. S., Patterson, E. W., Smith, J. D., Wilson, A. S., Rabbani, Z. & Reid, M. B. 2012. Doxorubicin acts via mitochondrial ROS to stimulate catabolism in C2C12 myotubes. Am J Physiol Cell Physiol 302 (1), C195-202.
- Gilliam, L. A. & St Clair, D. K. 2011. Chemotherapy-induced weakness and fatigue in skeletal muscle: the role of oxidative stress. Antioxida Redox Signl 15 (9), 2543-2563.
- Gnaiger, E. 2014. Mitochondrial pathways and respiratory control. An introduction to OXPHOS analysis. 4th ed. Mitochondr Physiol Network 19.12. OROBOROS MiPNet Publications, Innsbruck:80 pp.
- Gorselink, M., Vaessen, S. F., van der Flier, L. G., Leenders, I., Kegler, D., Caldenhoven, E., van der Beek, E. & van Helvoort, A. 2006. Mass-dependent decline of skeletal muscle function in cancer cachexia. Muscle Nerve 33 (5), 691-693.

- Gouspillou, G., Scheede-Bergdahl, C., Spendiff, S., Vuda, M., Meehan, B., Mlynarski, H., Archer-Lahlou, E., Sgarioto, N., Purves-Smith, F. M., Konokhova, Y., Rak, J., Chevalier, S., Taivassalo, T., Hepple, R. T. & Jagoe, R. T. 2015. Anthracyclinecontaining chemotherapy causes long-term impairment of mitochondrial respiration and increased reactive oxygen species release in skeletal muscle. Sci Rep 5, 8717.
- Grande, A. J., Silva, V. & Maddocks, M. 2015. Exercise for cancer in adults: executive summary of a Cochrane collaboration systematic review. J Cachexia Sarcopenia Muscle 6, 208-211.
- Greiwe, J. S., Cheng, B., Rubin, D. C., Yarasheski, K. E. & Semenkovich, C. F. 2001. Resistance exercise decreases skeletal muscle tumor necrosis factor α in frail elderly humans. FASEB J. 15, 475-482.
- Hall, J. E. 2011. Guyton and Hall textbook of medical physiology. 12th edition. Saunders Elsevier, USA.
- Han, H. Q., Zhou, X., Mitch, W. E. & Goldberg, A. L. 2013. Myostatin/activing pathway antagonism: Molecular basis and therapeutic potential. Int J Biochem Cell Biol 45, 2333-2347.
- Handschin, C., Rhee, J., Lin, J., Tarr, P. & Spiegelman, B. M. 2003. An autoregulatory loop controls peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor gamma coactivator 1a expression in muscle. Proc. Natl.Acad. Sci. U.S.A 100, 7111-7116.
- Haykowsky, M. J., Brubaker, P. H., Morgan, T. M., Kritchevsky, S., Eggebeen, J. & Kitzman, D. W. 2013. Impaired aerobic capacity and physical functional performance in older heart failure patients with preserved ejection fraction: role of lean body mass. J Gerontol A Biol Sci Med Sci 68 (8), 968-975.
- Hulmi, J. J., Oliveira, B. M., Silvennoinen, M., Hoogaars, W. M., Pasternack, A., Kainulainen, H. & Ritvos, O. 2013a. Exercise restores decreased physical activity levels and increases markers of autophagy and oxidative capacity in myostatin/activinblocked mdx mice. Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab 305 (2), E171-82.
- Hulmi, J. J., Oliveira, B. O., Silvennoinen, M., Hoogaars, W. M. H., Ma, H. Pierre, P., Pasternack, A., Kainulainen, H. & Ritvos, O. 2013b. Muscle protein sythesis, mTORC1/MAPK/Hippo signaling, and capillary density are altered by blocking of myostatin and activins. Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab 304, E41-E50.
- Hydock, D. S., Lien, C. Y., Jensen, B. T., Schneider, C. M. & Hayward, R. 2011. Characterization of the effect of in vivo doxorubicin treatment on skeletal muscle function in the rat. Anticancer Res 31 (6), 2023-2028.

- Ichikawa, Y., Ghanefar, M., Bayeva, M., Wu, R., Khechaduri, A., Naga Prasad, S. V., Mutharasan, R. K., Naik, T. J. & Ardehali, H. 2014. Cardiotoxicity of doxorubicin is mediated through mitochondrial iron accumulation. J. Clin. Invest 124 (2), 61-630.
- Jacobs, R. A., Boushel, R., Wright-Paradis, C., Calbet, J. A., Robach, P., Gnaiger, E. & Lundby, C. 2013. Mitochondrial function in human skeletal muscle following highaltitude exposure. Exp Physiol 98 (1), 245-255.
- Jager, S., Handschin, C., St. Pierre, J. & Spiegelman, B. M. 2007. AMP-activated protein kinase (AMPK) action in skeletal muscle via direct phosphorylation of PGC-1a. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 104, 12017-12022.
- Jensen, L., Bangsbo, J. & Hellsten, Y. 2004. Effect of high intensity training on capillarization and presence of angiogenic factors in human skeletal muscle. J Physiol 557, 571-582.
- Kainulainen, H., Papaioannou, K. G., Silvennoinen, M., Autio, R., Saarela, J., Oliveira, B. M., Nyqvist, M., Pasternack, A., 't Hoen, P. A., Kujala, U. M., Ritvos, O. & Hulmi, J. J. 2015. Myostatin/activin blocking combined with exercise reconditions skeletal muscle expression profile of mdx mice. Mol Cell Endocrinol 399, 131-142.
- Shafiu Kamba, A., Ismail, M., Tengku Ibrahim, T. A. & Zakaria, Z. A. B. 2013. A pHsensitive, biobased calcium carbonate aragonite nanocrystal as anovel anticancer delivery system. Biomed Res Int 2013, 587451.
- Kampshoff, C. S., Chinapaw, M. J. M., Brug, J., Twisk, J. W. R., Schep, G., Nijziel, M. R., van Mechelen, W. & Buffart, L. M. 2015. Randomized controlled trial of the effects of high-intensity and low-to-moderate intensity exercise on physical fitness and fatigue in cancer survivors: results of the resistance and endurance exercise after chemotherapy (REACT) study. BMC Med 13, 275.
- Kavazis, A. N., Smuder, A. J. & Powers, S. k. 2014. Effects of short-term endurance exercise training on acute doxorubicin-induced FoxO transcription in cardiac and skeletal muscle. J Appl Phyisol 117, 223-230.
- Kazemi-Bajestani, S. M., Mazurak, V. C. & Baracos, v. 2015. Computed tomographydefined muscle and fat wasting are associated with cancer clinical outcomes. Semin Cell Dev Biol (pii:S1084-9521(15) 160-3)
- Kivelä, R., Bry, M., Robciuc, M. R., Räsänen, M., Taavitsainen, M., Silvola, J. MU., Saraste, A., Hulmi, J. J., Anisimov, A., Mäyränpää, M. I., Lindeman, J. H., Eklund, L., Hellberg, S., Hlushchuk, R., Zhuang, Z. W., Simons, M., Djonov, V., Knuutti, J. &

Alitalo, K. 2014. VEGF-B-induced vascular growth leads to metabolic reprogramming and ischemia resistance in the heart. EMBO Mol Med 6 (3), 307-321.

- Ko, J-H., Gu, W., Lim, I., Zhou, T. & Bang, H. 2014. Expression profiling of mitochondrial voltage-dependent anion channel-1 associated gene predicts recurrence-free durvival in human carcinomas. PLoS ONE 9 (10), e110094.
- Koch, L. G. & Britton, S. L. 2001. Artificial selection for intrinsic aerobic endurancerunning capacity in rats. Physiol Genomics 5 (1), 45-52.
- Koch, L. G., Kemi, O. J., Qi, N., Leng, S. X., Bijma, P., Gilligan, L. J., Wilkinson, J. E., Wisloff, H., Hoydal, M. A., Rolim, N., Abadir, P. M., van Grevenhof, E. M., Smith, G. L., Burant, C. F., Ellingsen, O., Britton, S. L. & Wisloff, U. 2011. Intrinsic aerobic capacity sets a divide for aging and longevity. Circ Res 109 (10), 1162-1172.
- Kokkinos, P., Myers, J., Kokkinos, J. P., Pittaras, A., Narayan, P., Manolis, A., Karasik, P., Greenberg, M., Papademetriou, V. & Singh, S. 2008. Exercise capacity and mortality in black and white men. Circ 117 (5), 614-622.
- Kubista, M., Adrade, J. M., Bengtsson, M., Forootan, A., Jonák, J., Lind, K., Sindelka, R., Sjöback, R., Sjögreen, B., Strömbom, L., Ståhlberg, A. & Zoric, N. 2006. The realtime polymerase chain reaction. Mol Aspects Med 27, 95-125.
- Langley, B., Thomas, M., Bishop, A., Sharma, M., Gilmour, S. & Kambadur, R. 2002. Myostatin inhibits myoblast differentiation by down-regulating MyoD expression. J Biol Chem 277 (51), 49831-49840.
- Larsen, S., Nielsen, J., Hansen, C. N., Nielsen, L. B., Wibrand, F., Stride, N., Schroder, H. D., Boushel, R., Helge, J. W., Dela, F. & Hey-Mogensen, M. 2012. Biomarkers of mitochondrial content in skeletal muscle of healthy young human subjects. J Physiol 590 (Pt 14), 3349-3360.
- Lawen, A., Ly, J. D., Lane, D. J. R., Zarschler, K., Messina, A. & De Pinto, V. 2005. Voltage-dependent anion-selective channel 1 (VDAC1) – a mitochondrial protein, rediscovered as anovel enzyme in the plasma membrane. Int J Biochem Cell Biol 37, 277-282.
- LeBrasseur, N. K., Schelhorn, T. M., Bernardo, B. L., Cosgrove, P. G., Loria, P. M. & Brown, T. A. 2009. Myostatin inhibition enhances the effects of exercise on performance and metabolic outcomes in aged mice. J Gerontol A Biol Sci Med Sci 64 (9), 940-948.

- Le Bricon, T., Gugins, S., Cynober, L. & Baracos, V. E. 1995. Negative impact of cancer chemotherapy on protein metabolism in healthy and tumor-bearing rats. Metabolism 44 (10), 1340-1348.
- Lee, S. J. & McPherron, A. C. 2001. Regulation of myostatin activity and muscle growth. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 98 (16), 9306-9311.
- Lee, S. J., Reed, L. A., Davies, M. V., Girgenrath, S., Goad, M. E., Tomkinson, K. N., Wright, J. F., Barker, C., Ehrmantraut, G., Holmstrom, J., Trowell, B., Gertz, B., Jiang, M. S., Sebald, S. M., Matzuk, M., Li, E., Liang, L. F., Quattlebaum, E., Stotish, R. L. & Wolfman, N. M. 2005. Regulation of muscle growth by multiple ligands signaling through activin type II receptors. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 102 (50), 18117-18122.
- Lessard, S. J., Rivas, D. A., Stephenson, E. J., Yaspelkis, B. B., 3rd, Koch, L. G., Britton, S. L. & Hawley, J. A. 2011. Exercise training reverses impaired skeletal muscle metabolism induced by artificial selection for low aerobic capacity. Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol 300 (1), R175-82.
- Lin, J., Puigserver, P., Donovan, J., Tarr, P. & Spiegelman, B. M. 2002a. Peroxisome Proliferator-activated Receptor Coactivator 1 (PGC-1), A novel PGC-1-related transcription coactivator associated with host cell factor. J Biol Chem 277 (3), 1645-1648.
- Lin, J., Wu, H., Tarr, P. T., Zhang, C., Wu, Z., Boss, O., Michael, L. F., Puigserver, P., Isotani, E., Olson, E. N., Lowell, B. B., Bassel-Dubyk, R. & Spiegelman, B. M. 2002b. Transcriptional co-activator PGC-1a drives the formation of slow-twitch muscle fibres. Nature 418, 797-801.
- Little, J. P., Safdar, A., Cermak, N., Tarnopolsky, M. A. & Gibala, M. J. 2010. Acute endurance exercise increases the nuclear abundance of PGC-1alpha in trained human skeletal muscle. Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol 298 (4), R912-7.
- Loumaye, A., de Barsy, M., Nachit, M., Lause, P., Frateur, L., van Maanen, A., Trefois, P., Gruson, D. & Thissen, J. 2015. Role of activin A and myostatin in human cancer cachexia. J Clin Endicrinol Metab 100, 2030-2038.
- Lundberg, T. R., Fernandez-Gonzalo, r., Norrbom, J., Fischer, H., Tesch, P. A. & Gustafsson, T. 2014. Truncated splice variant PGC-1a4 is not associated with exercise-induced human muscle hypertrophy. Acta Physiol. 212, 142-151.
- Martínez-Redondo, V., Pettersson, A. T. & Ruas, j. L. 2015. The hitchhiker's guide to PGC-1α isoform structure and biological functions. Diabetologia 58, 1969-1977.

- Matsakas, A., Mouisel, E., Amthor, H. & Patel, K. 2010. Myostatin knockout mice increase oxidative muscle phenotype as an adaptive response to exercise. J Muscle res Cell Motil 31 (2), 111-125.
- McCommis, K. S. & Baines, C. P. 2012. The role of VDAC in cell death: friend or foe?. Biochim Biophys Acta. 1818 (6), 1444-1450.
- McCroskery, S., Thomas, M., Maxwell, L., Sharma, M. & Kambadur, R. 2003. Myostatin negatively regulates satellite cell activation and self-renewal. J Cell Biol 162 (6), 1135-1147.
- McFarlane, C., Hui, G. Z., Amanda, W. Z., Lau, H. Y., Lokireddy, S., Xiaojia, G., Mouly, V., Butler-Browne, G., Gluckman, P. D., Sharma, M. & Kambadur, R. 2011. Human myostatin negatively regulates human myoblast growth and differentiation. Am J Physiol Cell Physiol 301 (1), C195-203.
- McMillian, E. M. & Newhouse, I. J. 2011. Exercise is an effective treatment modality for reducing cancer-related fatigue and improving physical capacity in cancer patients and survivors: a meta-analysis. Appl. Physiol. Nutr. Metab. 36, 892-903.
- McPherron, A. C., Lawier, A. M. & Lee, S. 1997 Regulation of skeletal muscle mass in mice by a new TGF-β superfamily member. Nature 387, 83-90.
- Micucci, C., Valli, D., Matacchione, G. & Catalano, A. 2016. Current perspectives between metabolic syndrome and cancer. Oncotarget, <u>www.impactjournals.com/oncotarget</u>.
- Min, K., Kwon, O. S., Smuder, A. J., Wiggs, M. P., Sollanek, K. J., Christou, D. D., Yoo, J. K., Hwang, M. H., Szeto, H. H., Kavazis, A. N. & Powers, S. K. 2015. Increased mitochondrial emission of reactive oxygen species and calpain activation are required for doxorubicin-induced cardiac and skeletal muscle myopathy. J Physiol 593 (8), 2017-2036.
- Minotti, G., Menna, P., Salvatorelli, E., Cairo, G. & Gianni, L. 2004. Anthracyclines: Molecular Advances and Pharmacologic Developments in Antitumor Activity and Cardiotoxicity. Pharmacol Rev 56 (2), 185-229.
- Miura, S., Kai, Y., Kamei, Y. & Ezaki, O. 2008. Isoform-specific increases in murine skeletal muscle peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor-gamma coactivator-1alpha (PGC-1alpha) mRNA in response to beta2-adrenergic receptor activation and exercise. Endocrinology 149 (9), 4527-4533.
- Murphy, M. P. 2009. How mitochondria produce reactive oxygen species. Biochem J 417 (1), 1-13.

- Myers, J., Prakash, M., Froelicher, V., Do, D., Partington, S. & Atwood, J. E. 2002. Exercise capacity and mortality among men referred for exercise testing. N Engl J Med 346 (11), 793-801.
- Nader, G. A., von Walden, F., Liu, C., Lindvall, J., Gutmann, L., Pistilli, E. E. & Gordon, P. M. 2014. Resistance exercise training modulates acute gene expression during human skeletal muscle hypertrophy. J. Appl. Physiol. 116, 693-702.
- Nithipongvanitch, R., W. Ittarat, J. M. Velez, R. Zhao, D. K. St Clair & T. D. Oberley. 2007. Evidence for p53 as guardian of the cardiomyocyte mitochondrial genome following acute adriamycin treatment. J Histochem Cytochem 55(6), 629-639.
- Ow, Y. P., Green, D. R., Hao, Z. & Mak, T. W. 2008. Cytochrome c: functions beyond respiration. Mol Cell Biol 9 (7), 532-542.
- Padrao, A. I., Oliveira, P., Vitorino, R., Colaco, B., Pires, M. J., Marquez, M., Castellanos, E., Neuparth, M. J., Teixeira, C., Costa, C., Moreira-Goncalves, D., Cabral, S., Duarte, J. A., Santos, L. L., Amado, F. & Ferreira, R. 2013. Bladder cancer-induced skeletal muscle wasting: disclosing the role of mitochondria plasticity. Int J Biochem Cell Biol 45 (7), 1399-1409.
- Pfaffl, M. W. 2001. A new mathemiatical model for relative quantification in real-time RT-PCR. Nucleic Acids Res 29 (9), e45.
- Percival, J. M., Siegel, M. P., Knowels, G. & Marcinek, D. J. 2013. Defects in mitochondrial localization and ATP synthesis in the mdx mouse model of Duchenne muscular dystrophy are not alleviated by PDE5 inhibition. Hum Mol Genet22 (1), 153-167.
- Pesta, D. & Gnaiger, E. 2012. High-resolution respirometry: OXPHOS protocols for human cells and permeabilized fibers from small biopsies of human muscle. Methods Mol Biol 810, 25-58.
- Pin, F., Busquets, S., Toledo, M., Camperi, A., Lopez-Soriano, F. J., Costelli, P., Argilés, J. M. & Penna, F. 2015. Combination of exercise training and erythropoietin prevents cancer-induced muscle alterations. Oncotarget 6 (41), 43202-43215.
- Pistilli, E. E., Bogdanovich, S., Goncalves, M. D., Ahima, R. S., Lachey, J., Seehra, J. & Khurana, T. 2011. Targeting the activin type IIB receptor to improve muscle mass and function in the mdx mouse model of Duchenne muscular dystrophy. Am J Pathol 178 (3), 1287-1297.

- Prado, C. M. M., Baracos, V. E., McCargar, L. J., Reiman, T., Mourtzakis, M., Tonkin, K., Mackey, J. R., Koski, S., Pituskin, E. & Sawyer, M. B. 2009. Sarcopenia as a Determinant of Chemotherapy Toxicity and Time to Tumor Progression in Metastatic Breast Cancer Patients Receiving Capecitabine Treatment. Clin Cancer res 15 (8), 2920-2926.
- Prior, S. J., Ryan, A. S., Blumenthal, J. B., Watson, J. M., Katzel, L. I. & Goldberg, A. P. 2016. Sarcopenia is associated with lower skeletal muscle capillarization and exercise capacity in older adults. J Gerontol A Biol Sci Med Sci 00(00), 1-6.
- Puigserver, P., Wu, Z., Park, C. W., Graves, R., Wright, M. & Spiegelman, B. M. 1998. A cold-inducible coactivator of nuclear receptors linked to adaptive thermogenesis. Cell 92 (6), 829-839.
- Rahimov, F., King, O. D., Warsing, L. C., Powell, R. E., Emerson, C. P., Kunkel, L. M. & Wagner, K. R. 2011. Gene expression profiling of skeletal muscles treated with a soluble activin type IIB receptor. Physiol Genomics 43, 398-407.
- Reece, B. J., Urry, L. A., Cain, M. L., Wasserman, S. A., Minorsky, P. V. & Jackson, R. B. 2011. Campbell Biology. 9th edition. Pearson Education, USA.
- Relizani, K., Mouisel, E., Giannesini, B., Hourde, C., Patel, K., Morales Gonzalez, S., Julich, K., Vignaud, A., Pietri-Rouxel, F., Fortin, D., Garcia, L., Blot, S., Ritvos, O., Bendahan, D., Ferry, A., Ventura-Clapier, R., Schuelke, M. & Amthor, H. 2014. Blockade of ActRIIB signaling triggers muscle fatigability and metabolic myopathy. Mol Ther 22 (8), 1423-1433.
- Rivas, D. A., Lessard, S. J., Saito, M., Friedhuber, A. M., Koch, L. G., Britton, S. L., Yaspelkis, B. B.,3rd & Hawley, J. A. 2011. Low intrinsic running capacity is associated with reduced skeletal muscle substrate oxidation and lower mitochondrial content in white skeletal muscle. Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol 300 (4), R835-43.
- Ruas, J. L., White, J. P., Rao, R. R., Kleiner, S., Brannan, K. T., Harrison, B. C., Greene, N. P., Wu, J., Estall, J. E., Irving, B. A., Lanza, I. R., Rasbach, K. A., Okutsu, M, Nair, K. S., Yan, Z., Leinwand, L. A. & Spiegelman, B. M. 2012. A PGC-1a Isoform Induced by Resistance Training Regulates Skeletal Muscle Hypertrophy. Cell 151, 1319-1331.
- Sanders, P. M. & Tisdale, M. J. 2004. Effect of zinc-alpha2-glycoprotein (ZAG) on expression of uncoupling proteins in skeletal muscle and adipose tissue. Cancer lett 212 (1), 71-81.

- Sartori, R., Milan, G., Patron, M., Mammucari, C., Blaauw, B., Abraham, R. & Sandri, M. 2009. Smad2 and 3 transcription factors control muscle mass in adulthood. Am J Physiol Cell Physiol 296, C1248-1257.
- Sczelecki, S., Besse-Patin, A., Abboud, A., Kleiner, S., Laznik-Bogoslavski, D., Wrann, C. D., Ruas, J. L., Haibe-Kains, B. & Estall, J. L. 2014. Loss of Pgc-1alpha expression in aging mouse muscle potentiates glucose intolerance and systemic inflammation. Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab 306 (2), E157-67.
- Shum, A. M., Mahendradatta, T., Taylor, R. J., Painter, A. B., Moore, M. M., Tsoli, M., Tan, T. C., Clarke, S. J., Robertson, G. R. & Polly, P. 2012. Disruption of MEF2C signaling and loss of sarcomeric and mitochondrial integrity in cancer-induced skeletal muscle wasting. Aging 4 (2), 133-143.
- Sidis, Y., Mukherjee, A., Keutmann, H., Delbaere, A., Sadatsuki, M. & Schneyer, A. 2006. Biological activity of follistatin isoforms and follistatin-like-3 is dependent on differential cell surface binding and specificity for activin, myostatin, and bone morphogenetic proteins. Endocrinology 147 (7), 3586-3597.
- Silvennoinen, M., Ahtiainen, J. P., Hulmi, J. J., Pekkala, S., Taipale, R. S., Nindl, B. C., Laine, T., Häkkinen, K., Selänne, H., Kyröläinen, H. & Kainulainen, H. 2015. PGC-1 isoforms and their target genes are expressed differently in human skeletal muscle following resistance and endurance exercise. Physiol Rep 3 (10), e12563.
- Smith, L. B., Leo, M. C., Anderson, C., Wright, T. J., Weymann, K. B. & Wood, L. J. 2014. The role of IL-1β and TNF-α signaling in the genesis of cancer treatment related synptoms (CTRS); a study using cytokine receptor-deficient mice. Brain Behav Immun 0, 66-76. http://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbi.2013.12.022
- Smuder, A. J., Kavazis, A. N., Min, K. & Powers, S. K. 2011. Exercise protects against doxorubicin-induced oxidative stress and proteolysis in skeletal muscle. J Appl Physiol (1985) 110 (4), 935-942.
- Souza, T. A., Chen, X., Guo, Y., Sava, P., Zhang, J., Hill, J. J., Yaworsky, P. J. & Qiu, Y. 2008. Proteomic identification and functional validation of activins and bone morphogenetic protein 11 as candidate novel muscle mass regulators. Mol Endocrinol 22 (12), 2689-2702.
- Stone, P., Hardy, J., Broadley, K., Tookman, A. J., Kurowska, A. & A'Hern, R. 1999. Fatigue in advanced cancer: a prospective controlled cross-sectional study. Br J Cancer 79 (9-10), 1479-1486.

- Summermatter, S., Thurnheer, R., Santos, G., Mosca, B., Baum, O., Treves, S., Hoppeler, H., Zorzato, F. & Handschin, C. 2012. Remodeling of calcium handling in skeletal muscle through PGC-1a: impact on force, fatigability, and fiber type. Am J Physiol Cell Physiol 302, C88-C99.
- Swain, S. M., Whaley, F. S. & Ewer, M. S. 2003. Congestive heart failure in patients treated with doxorubicin: a retrospective analysis of three trials. Cancer 97 (11), 2869-2879.
- Ueno, M., Y. Kakinuma, K. Yuhki, N. Murakoshi, M. Iemitsu, T. Miyauchi and I. Yamaguchi. 2006. Doxorubicin induces apoptosis by activation of caspase-3 in cultured cardiomyocytes in vitro and rat cardiac ventricles in vivo. J Pharmacol Sci 101(2), 151-158.
- Vandenbroucke, I. I., Vandesompele, J., Paepe, A. D. & Messiaen, L. 2001. Quantification of splice variants using real-time PCR. Nucleic Acids Res 29 (13), E68-8.
- Vigano, A., Ripamonti, M., De Palma, S., Capitanio, D., Vasso, M., Wait, R., Lundby, C., Cerretelli, P. & Gelfi, C. 2008. Proteins modulation in human skeletal muscle in the early phase of adaptation to hypobaric hypoxia. Proteomics 8 (22), 4668-4679.
- Wen, X., Wu, J., Chang, J. S., Zhang, P., Wang, J., Zhang, Y., Gettys, T. W. & Zhang, Y. 2014. Effects on Exercise Intensity on Isoform-Specific Expressions of NT-PGC-1a mRNA in Mouse Skeletal Muscle. Biomed Res Int 2014, 1-11.
- White, J.P., Wrann, C. D., Rao, R. R., Nair, S. K., Jedrychowski, M. P., You, J. S., Martinez-Redondo, V., Gygi, S. P., Ruas, J. L., Hornberger, T. A., Glass, D. J., Piao, X. & Spiegelman, B. M. 2014. G protein-coupled receptor 56 regulates mechanical overloas-induced muscle hypertrophy. Prot. Natl. Acad.Sci. U. S. A. 111 (44), 1576-15761.
- Winter-Stone, K. M., Dobek, J., Nail, L., Bennett, J. A., Leo, M. C., Naik, A. & Schwartz, A. 2011. Strenght training stops bone loss and builds muscle in postmenopausal breast cancer survivors: a randomized, controlled trial. Breast Cancer Res Treat 127 (2), 447-456.
- Wisloff, U., Najjar, S. M., Ellingsen, O., Haram, P. M., Swoap, S., Al-Share, Q., Fernstrom, M., Rezaei, K., Lee, S. J., Koch, L. G. & Britton, S. L. 2005. Cardiovascular risk factors emerge after artificial selection for low aerobic capacity. Science (New York, N.Y.) 307 (5708), 418-420.
- Wu, Z., Puigserver, P., Andersson, U., Zhang, C., Adelmant, G., Mootha, V., Troy, A., Cinti, S., Lowell, B., Scarpulla, R. C. & Spiegelman, B. M. 1999. Mechanisms

controlling mitochondrial biogenesis and respiration through the thermogenic coactivator PGC-1. Cell 98 (1), 115-124.

- Wu, H., Kanatous, S. B., Thurmond, F. A., Gallardo, T., Isotani, E., Bassel-Duby, R. & Williams, R. S. 2002. Regulation of Mitochondrial Biogenesis in Skeletal Muscle by CaMK. Science 296, 349-352.
- Xiong, Y., Liu, X., Lee, C. P., Chua, B. H. & Ho, Y. S. 2006. Attenuation of doxorubicininduced contractile and mitochondrial dysfunction in mouse heart by cellular glutathione peroxidase. Free Radic Biol Med 41 (1), 46-55.
- Yang, F., S. S. Teves, C. J. Kemp & S. Henikoff. 2014. Doxorubicin, DNA torsion, and chromatin dynamics. Biochim Biophys Acta 1845(1), 84-89.
- Yarian, C. S., Toroser, D. & Sohal, R. S. Aconitase is the main functional target of aging in the citric acid cycle of kindney mitochondria from mice. Mech Ageing 127 81), 79-84.
- Ydfors, M., Fischer, H., Mascher, H., Blomstrand, E., Norrbom, J. & Gustafsson, T. 2013. The truncated splice variants, NT-PGC-1a and PGC-1a4, increase with both endurance and resistance exercise in human skeletal muscle. Physiol Rep 1 (6), e00140.
- Yoshida, M., I. Shiojima, H. Ikeda & I. Komuro. 2009. Chronic doxorubicin cardiotoxicity is mediated by oxidative DNA damage-ATM-p53-apoptosis pathway and attenuated by pitavastatin through the inhibition of Rac1 activity. J Mol Cell Cardiol 47(5), 698-705.
- Zhang, Y., Huypens, P., Adamson, A. W., Chang, J. S., Henagan, T. M., Boudreau, A., Lenard, N. R., Burk, D., Klein, J., Perwitz, N., Shin, J., Fasshauer, M., Kralli, A. & Gettys, T. W. 2009. Alternative mRNA splicing produces a novel biologically active short isoform of PGC-1alpha. J Biol Chem 284 (47), 32813-32826.
- Zhou, X., Wang, J. L., Lu, J., Song, Y., Kwak, K. S., Jiao, Q., Rosenfeld, R., Chen, Q., Boone, T., Simonet, W. S., Lacey, D. L., Goldberg, A. L. & Han, H. Q. 2010. Reversal of cancer cachexia and muscle wasting by ActRIIB antagonism leads to prolonged survival. Cell 142 (4), 531-543.
- Zhu, W., M. H. Soonpaa, H. Chen, W. Shen, R. M. Payne, E. A. Liechty, R. L. Caldwell, W. Shou & L. J. Field. 2009. Acute doxorubicin cardiotoxicity is associated with p53induced inhibition of the mammalian target of rapamycin pathway. Circ 119(1), 99-106.
- Zombeck, J. A., Fey, E. G., Lyng, G. D. & Sonis, S. T. 2013. A clinically translatable mouse model for chemotherapy-related fatigue. Comp Med, 63 (6), 491-497.

## APPENDIX 1. LIST OF PRIMARY AND SECONDARY ANTIBODIES

Protein	Primary antibody	Secondary antibody
GAPDH	Rabbit Ab to GAPDH (Abcam)	Horseradish peroxidase- conjugated secondary anti-rabbit IgG antibody (Jackson ImmunoResearch Laboratories, PA, USA)
PGC-1α	Rabbit Ab to PGC-1α (C- terminal, Calbiochem)	Horseradish peroxidase- conjugated secondary anti-rabbit IgG antibody (Jackson ImmunoResearch Laboratories, PA, USA)
Cytochrome c	Goat Ab to Cytochrome c (Santa Cruz Biotechnology)	Horseradish peroxidase- conjugated secondary anti-goat IgG antibody (Jackson ImmunoResearch Laboratories, PA, USA)
Porin/VDAC1	Rabbit Ab to Porin/VDAC1 (Abcam)	Horseradish peroxidase- conjugated secondary anti-goat IgG antibody (Jackson ImmunoResearch Laboratories, PA, USA)
OXPHOS complexes	Mouse Ab cocktail against subunits of the five OXPHOS complexes (Abcam)	Horseradish peroxidase- conjugated secondary anti-mouse IgG antibody (Jackson ImmunoResearch Laboratories, PA, USA)

## APPENDIX 2. PGC-1A ISOFORMS (A), PRIMER DESIGN (B) AND GEL ELECTROPHORESIS (C)

Figures: Mika Silvennoinen





(c)